Surface Engineering and Lateral Charge Transport Studies in Organic and Hybrid Organic Inorganic Systems

A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirement for the Degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

by

Ashar A. Z



Chemistry and Physics of Materials Unit Jawaharlal Nehru Centre for Advanced Scientific Research (A Deemed University) Bangalore-560064 India

December 2017

© Jawaharlal Nehru Centre for Advanced Scientific

Research

Bangalore, India-560064

December-2017

All rights reserved

Declaration

I hereby declare that the matter embodied in this thesis titled "Surface Engineering and Lateral Charge Transport Studies in Organic and Hybrid Organic Inorganic Systems" is the result of investigations carried out by me at the Chemistry and Physics of Materials Unit, Jawaharlal Nehru Centre for Advanced Scientific Research, Bangalore-India under the supervision of Prof. K. S. Narayan and that it has not been submitted elsewhere for the award of any degree or diploma. In keeping with the general practice reporting scientific observations, due acknowledgment has been made whenever the work described is based on the finding of other investigators.

Ashar A. Z. (Candidate)

 JAWAHARLAL NEHRU CENTRE FOR ADVANCED SCIENTIFIC RESEARCH Jakkur, Bangalore 560064, India

 K. S. NARAYAN

 Professor

 Dean (Research & Development)

 PHONE:
 +91-80-22082822

 FAX:
 +91-80-22082766

 E-mail:
 narayan@jncasr.ac.in

December 30th, 2017

Certificate

I hereby certify that the matter embodied in this thesis entitled "Surface Engineering and Lateral Charge Transport Studies in Organic and Hybrid Organic-Inorganic Systems" has been carried out by Mr. Ashar A.Z at the Molecular Electronics Laboratory, Chemistry and Physics of Materials Unit, Jawaharlal Nehru Centre for Advanced Scientific Research, Bangalore, India under my supervision and that it has not been submitted elsewhere for the award of any degree or diploma.

Prof. K. S. Narayan

(Research Supervisor)

Dedicated to

My Parents, Wife and Arja.

Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I would like to thank my research supervisor, Prof. K. S. Narayan for providing an excellent working environment, freedom in research, timely course corrections, understanding and patience during the past years during this project. I also thank his family for providing a homely feeling in Bangalore.

I am always inspired by Prof. C. N. R. Rao, whose passion and energy lifts the spirit of a younger generation of scientists.

I thank the chairman of CPMU, Prof. G. U Kulkarni, Prof. Balasubramanian Sundaram and Prof. Chandrabhas Narayana for their support.

I am thankful to my coursework instructors, Prof. Chandan Dasgupta, Prof. K. S. Narayan, Prof. S. M. Shivaprasad, Prof. Jaydeep Basu, Prof. Chandrabhas Narayana, Prof. Hema Ramachandran and Prof. G. U. Kulkarni.

I would like to thank all faculty members of CPMU, NCU, ICMS, and TSU for scientific discussions and introducing me to a beautiful world of multidisciplinary research.

A work of this extent would not have been possible without the help of timely supply of materials and expertise. I take this opportunity to thank all my collaborators, Dr. S. K. Asha and Dr. Nagesh B. Kolhe and Dr. B. Saibal at NCL Pune. Prof. Satish Patil and Dr. Catherine Kanimozhi at IISc. Dr. Josemon Jacob and Dr. Manisha Tomar at IITD. Prof Kamaljit Singh and Dr.Priya Singla at Guru Nanak Dev University, Amritsar. I am grateful to Prof. Rajeev Ranjan at Materials Engineering, IISc for making P-E measurement system available for my research, Mr. Venu at CeNSE, IISc, and staff at AFMM, IISc and engineers at JPK Instrument for their assistance in high-resolution microscopy studies.

I thank Jawaharlal Nehru Centre for Advanced Scientific Research for funding my research and providing world-class facilities at the center.

I acknowledge Science and Engineering Research Board, India for providing travel grant for my visit to MRS-2016 spring meeting in Phoenix, United States.

I am thankful to Dr. Manoj Namboothiri for helping me with accommodation during MRS-2016 spring meeting.

Lab members, seniors colleagues, and juniors have been of great help during my entire course of time in JNCASR. I am thankful to my seniors Dr. Manohar Rao, Dr. Monojith Bag, Dr. Sabyasachi Mukhopadhyay, Dr. Anshuman J. Das, Dr. Vini Gautam, Dr. Satyaprasad P. Senanayak, Dr Ravichandran Shivanna, Dr. Murthy, Dr. Rahul Sharma, Dr. Kishore V. Chellappan, Dr. Mansa, Dr. Nishit Srivastava, Dr. Vijay Venugopalan and Dr. Poonam Sharma for training me on various instruments and methods. Special thanks to Dr. Suman Banerjee, Dr. Prashant Kumar, Ganesh, Swati, Raagesh and Anaranya and for long hours of scientific discussions and timely help in experiments. I would like to thank Rishav, Vikas, Nisha, Apoorva, Deepak, Azees, Sumukh, Sukanya, Anil and Manjunath for various helps in the lab and making it a lively place. I thank all the staff at JNCASR administrative office, academic section, purchase section, CPMU office, accounts section, computer lab, Workshop, dining hall, hostel, and security.

I am thankful to all of my friends especially, Dileep, Muhammed Shafi, Vasudevan, Dr. Rukzan, Ershaad Ahmed, Nishaj, Sonu, Dr. Jem Teresa John, Shafi. Ollakkan, Manu V. S, Jaleel, Adeeb, and Riyas. Special thanks to Mehaboob Peer and family for making Bangalore a home away from home.

Research is a kind of roller coaster ride, at times you go high when you cherish at good results and publications, but for sure there will be times when experiments run dry. If there is one thing which kept me afloat during those hard time, that is my family. I thank my first ever teachers, my parents, for their constant & unconditional love and support. I also appreciate my beautiful wife, Dr. Farsana for her encouragement and patience.

List of Publications

- A. Z. Ashar, K. S. Narayan, Electric field induced ferroelectric-surface modification for high mobility organic field effect transistors. *Org. Electron.* **2017**, *42*, 8-12.
- A. Z. Ashar, Ganesh. N and K. S. Narayan, Hybrid Perovskite Based Position Sensitive Detectors. *Adv. Electron. Mater.* **2017**, 1700362.
- A. Z. Ashar and K. S. Narayan, Electrical Transport and Photocurrent Microscopy Studies in HOIP lateral MSM devices. **2018** (manuscript under preparation).
- Suman Banerjee, A. Z. Ashar, Raaghesh Vijayan, Ganesh. N, Prashant Kumar and K. S. Narayan, Photocurrent imaging of large-area solar cells and modules at micron level spatial resolution, 2017 (manuscript under review).
- Nagesh B. Kolhe, A. Z. Ashar, K. S. Narayan and S. K. Asha, Naphthalene Diimide Copolymers with Oligo(p-phenylenevinylene) and Benzobisoxazole for Balanced Ambipolar Charge Transport. Macromolecules 2014, 47 (7), 2296.
- B. Saibal, A. Z. Ashar, R. Nandini Devi K. S. Narayan and S. K. Asha. Nanostructured Donor-Acceptor Self Assembly with Improved Photoconductivity. *ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces* 2014, 6 (21), 19434–19448
- Satyaprasad P. Senanayak, A. Z. Ashar, Catherine Kanimozhi, Satish Patil and K. S. Narayan. Room-temperature bandlike transport and Hall Effect in a high-mobility ambipolar polymer. *Phys. Rev. B: Condens. Matter Mater. Phys.* 2015, *91*, 115302.
- Manisha Tomar, A. Z. Ashar, K. S. Narayan and Josemon Jacob. Tuning the HOMO Energy Levels in Quinoline and Biquinoline Based Donor-Acceptor Polymers. J. Polym. Res. 2016, 23 (3), 1–9.
- Priya Singla, Nick Van Steerteghem, Navdeep Kaur, A. Z. Ashar, Paramjit Kaur, Koen Clays, K. S. Narayan and Kamaljit Singh. Multifunctional geometrical isomers of ferrocene-benzo[1,2-b:4,5-b']difuran-2,6-(3H,7H)-dione adducts: second-order nonlinear optical behavior and charge transport in thin film OFET devices. *J. Mater. Chem. C* 2017, *5* (*3*), 697–708.

Synopsis

A range of devices based on lateral transport parameters in semiconducting polymers and hybrid perovskite materials are studied in this thesis. The strong dependence of dielectric morphology and electrostatics on organic field effects transistors (OFETs) performance are presented. A choice of lateral Metal-Semiconductor-Metal (MSM) device structures of hybrid organic-inorganic perovskites (HOIP) are investigated.

The first part of the thesis discusses strategy for realizing improved charge transport in functional OFETs using an ordered dielectric surface. Semicrystalline, ferroelectric polymer P(VDF-TrFE) is used as the dielectric layer in the OFET. Dielectric polarization properties of the P(VDF-TrFE) are tuneable according to their processing conditions like temperature and external field. Randomly oriented polar domains in ferroelectric dielectric limits the charge transport and switching speed of the OFETs. The dielectric layer surface is modified by applying lateral electric field during the curing of the P(VDF-TrFE) film. Field effect mobility (μ_{FET}) of the semiconductor gets enhanced by a factor >300 % in devices fabricated on pre-poled P(VDF-TrFE) dielectric layer. Measurements using piezo force response microscopy reveals a reduced contrast of in-plane polarization in pre-poled P(VDF-TrFE) dielectrics as compared to non-poled dielectrics. The studies indicate that improvement in the dipolar order at the interface assists in field effect mobility (μ_{FET}) enhancement.

The second part of the thesis focuses on HOIP-based lateral Metal-Semiconductor-Metal (MSM) structures. Current-voltage (I-V) characteristics of MSM

structures with symmetric (Aluminum(Al)–Aluminum(Al), Gold(Au)-Gold(Au)) and asymmetric (Aluminum(Al)-Gold(Au)) electrodes having a varying channel length of $10 \ \mu m - 70 \ \mu m$ were studied under dark and light conditions. Symmetric I-V characteristics were observed in the entire set of Au-HOIP-Au devices. Asymmetric I-V characteristics were observed in Al-HOIP-Au small channel length (< 18 μ m) devices. Surface potential measurements using Kelvin probe force microscopy of Alperovskite-Au indicate a higher potential at Al-perovskite interface compared to Au-HOIP interface in an unbiased condition. A marginally higher uniform potential extending to the channel up to $\sim 20 \,\mu m$ is measured at Al-HOIP interface compared to Au-HOIP interface in an asymmetric structure, when a positive voltage is applied to Al electrode. Spatially resolved near-field photocurrent scanning measurement reveals dominant feature in the channel zone near the Al electrode under positive voltage bias. This behavior of local photocurrent is explained in terms of combined effect involving external and built-in fields and carrier diffusion length. The feature of the entire device I-V gradually becoming symmetric with an increase in channel length can be understood from this microscopic observation. Drift-diffusion model in such device configuration is used to understand the I-V behavior and local photocurrent profiles.

Fabrication and characterization of a lateral MSM structure based position sensitive detector (PSD) using hybrid perovskite as the active material are described in the next chapter of the thesis. The lateral device makes use of indium tin oxide as a common back electrode and gold fingers as the counter electrodes. Millimetre size 1D-PSD with very low roughness of the hybrid perovskite active layer is fabricated using additive mixed-antisolvent method. Differential lateral photovoltage between the two arms of the device showed a linear dependence on the position of light illumination. Apart from the linearity and the large span of position sensing range, the PSD response is also characterized by a sizable responsivity. The results can be understood in the framework of the drift-diffusion model.

In summary, this thesis highlights lateral transport studies on ordered dielectricsemiconductor surface in functional OFET and lateral hybrid organic-inorganic perovskite structures.

Table of Contents

Synopsis	XVII
List of figures	XXV

Cha	pter 1: Organic and Hybrid Organic Inorganic Semiconductors: A	n
Ove	erview	1
1.1	Introduction	1
1.2	Organic Semiconductors	2
1.3	Charge Transport in Polymers	3
1.3	3.1 Microscopic Transport Models	5
	(a) Miller-Abraham Hopping	7
	(b) Mott's Variable Range Hopping	8
	(c) Marcus theory	9
1.3	3.2 Macroscopic Transport Models 1	0
	(a) Trap models 1	0
1.4	Field-Effect Transistors 1	2
1.5	Polymer Field-Effect Transistors (PFET) 1	5
1.6	Device Geometry 1	.6
1.7	Operation of PFETs 1	8
1.8	Choice of Gate Dielectric	24

1.9	Ferroelectric Dielectrics	25
1.10	Importance of Semiconductor-Dielectric Interface	28
1.11	Metal-Semiconductor Interface	30
1.12	Hybrid Organic-Inorganic Perovskite	31
1.13	Transport in Hybrid Semiconductors	32
1.1	3.1 Natural variable formulation (ϕ , <i>n</i> , <i>p</i>)	34
1.1	3.2 Quasi-Fermi level formulation (ϕ , ϕ_p , ϕ_n)	35
1.1	3.3 Slotboom formulation (Φ , ϕ_p , ϕ_n)	36
1.14	Objectives and Outline	37
Cha	pter 2: Materials and Methods	49
2.1	Introduction	49
2.2	Polymer Semiconductor	49
2.2	2.1 РЗНТ	49
2.2	2.2 PBTOR	51
2.3	Dielectric: PVDF-TrFE	52
2.4	Methyl Ammonium Lead Iodide (MAPbI ₃)	53
2.5	Device Fabrication	54
2.5	5.1 PFET	55
2.5	5.2 Lateral MSM Devices	56
2.5	5.3 Position Sensitive Detector	57
2.6	Experimental Techniques	58
2.6	5.1 X-ray Diffraction Measurement	58
2.6	5.2 UV/VIS Absorption Measurement	58

2.6	5.3 DC Characterization	59
2.6	5.4 Optoelectronic Measurement	. 59
2.6	5.5 Transient Response Measurement	60
2.6	5.6 Atomic Force Microscopy (AFM)	61
	(a) Piezo Force Response Microscopy (PFM)	. 62
	(b) Kelvin Probe Force Microscopy (KPFM)	63
	(c) Scanning Photocurrent Microscopy (SPCM)	. 64
2.7	Summary	. 65
Cha	pter 3: Ferroelectric-Organic Field Effect Transistor	69
3.1	Introduction	69
3.2	Device Fabrication	. 70
3.3	Electronic Characterization	. 71
3.4	Polarization-Electric Field Characterization (P-E)	73
3.5	X-ray Spectrum Analysis	. 74
3.6	Summary	. 75
Cha	pter 4: Electric Field Induced Ferroelectric-Surface Modification	for
Hig	h Mobility Organic Field Effect Transistors	79
4.1	Introduction	79
4.2	Device Fabrication	. 80
4.3	Electronic Characterization	81
4.4	Polarization-Electric Field Characterization (P-E)	. 82
4.5	X-ray Spectrum Analysis	. 83
4.6	Microstructure and Piezo Force Response Analysis	84

4.7	Polarization Anisotropy Characterization	87
4.8	Electrical Analysis	89
4.9	Summary	93
Cha Pho 5.1	apter 5: HOIP based MSM Devices: Electrical Transport otocurrent Microscopy Studies Introduction	and 97 97
5.2	Device Fabrication	98
5.3	Effect of Additive-Antisolvent treatment: Surface Roughness	99
5.4	I-V Characteristics Under Dark and Light Conditions	100
5.5	Photogeneration and Lateral Charge Transport Analysis in MSM	. 103
5.6	Surface Potentiometry of MSM Device	. 106
5.7	Scanning Photocurrent Microscopy of MSM Device	. 107
5.8	Summary	. 110
Cha	apter 6: Hybrid Perovskite Based Position Sensitive Detectors	. 113
6.1	Introduction	. 113
6.2	PSD, Principle and Operation	. 114
6.3	HOIP PSD	. 115
6.4	Lateral Photovoltage Measurement	. 117
6.5	Photo-Generation and Charge Transport Analysis	. 118
6.6	Transient Photocurrent Analysis	. 120
6.7	Summary	. 122

Chapter 7: Summary and Future Directions	27
--	----

List of figures

Figure 1.2:	Various types	of polarons	with their s	pin and char	rge state	7
-------------	---------------	-------------	--------------	--------------	-----------	---

Figure 1.7: Current-voltage characteristics of a typical rr-P3HT PFET. (a) transfer characteristics and (b) output characteristics. (reproduced from Reference [52]). 18

 Figure 2.3: (a) Schematic of α, β phase configurations of PVDF molecule, the direction

 of dipole moment in a monomer unit is shown as a dotted arrow in the figure, c-axis

 represents the molecular axis in PVDF, (reproduced from Reference [20]) (b) chemical

 structure of P(VDF-TrFE) random copolymer.

 53

 Figure 2.4: Crystal structure of MAPbI₃ at room temperature.

 54

 Figure 2.5: Schematic of step-by-step description of PFET fabrication.

 56

 Figure 2.6: Schematic of lateral MSM device fabrication.

 57

 Figure 2.7: Schematic of PSD fabrication procedure.

Figure 2.8: Schematic of (a) photoresponse measurement of HOIP MSM device underbroad illumination mode (b) lateral photosignal measurement setup in bottomillumination mode. Sample mounted on an x-y stage is controlled at micron scaleprecision.60Figure 2.9: Schematic of the transient response measurement of PSD. The direction of

 Figure 2.10: Schematic of AFM setup for surface topography and phase contrast

 measurement.
 62

 Figure 2.12:
 Schematic of SPCM setup in a near-field optical microscopy

 configuration.
 65

Figure 3.1: Representative transfer and output characteristics of P3HT (a) & (c) and PBTOR (b) & (d) OFETs. The direction of voltage sweep is indicated in the figure. Transfer characteristics exhibit finite hysteresis due to the ferroelectric dielectric....72

Figure 4.6: Dependence of the surface roughness of the P(VDF-TrFE) films on EF. ..86

Figure 4.7: Vertical–PFM (VPFM) images of poled P(VDF-TrFE) film. Top row represents vertical piezo response amplitude (VPFM-a), and lower row represents the VPFM phase (VPFM-p). Applied EF is represented on top of each set of measurements.

Figure 4.8: (a) Schematic of optical polarization anisotropy measurement. (b) Anisotropy of the transmitted polarized light through the poled and nonpoled P(VDF-

Figure 4.9: Typical anisotropy of current density (blue curve) parallel and perpendicular (red curve) w. r. to the applied EF direction on a PBTOR thin film coated on EF treated P(VDF-TrFE) substrate. Figure (b) represents the control sample.89

Figure 4.11: Leakage current dependence on the applied EF in the OFET devices. ...92

Figure 4.12: Lateral-PFM (LPFM) measurement of EF treated PVDF-TrFE samples $(3 \times 3 \text{ micron size})$. The top row of images shows the amplitude (LPFM-a) and lower row shows the phase (LPFM-p). Inset in the top row shows the P-E curve of corresponding samples. 93

Figure 5.5: Schematic of energy diagram in lateral MSM structure with asymmetric

Figure 5.6: I-V graph of Al/MAPbI3/Au device having channel length, $L \sim 15 \, \mu m \dots 106$

 Figure 5.8: (a) A typical SPCM map of MSM device (b) A typical line scan obtained

 from the SPCM map of an Al/HOIP/Au device with channel length, L~40 µm, under

 different bias conditions.
 109

 Figure 6.1: A p⁺n junction PSD in photovoltaic operation mode.
 115

 Figure 6.2: Schematic of the HOIP position sensitive dectector.
 116

 Figure 6.3: (a) Absorption profiles of perovskite and perovskite-N2200 bilayer films.
 117

 Figure 6.4: Schematic of the PSD device and potential distribution as a result of non-uniform illumination in the active area of PSD.
 118

Figure 6.5: Representative image of differential lateral photo voltage (ΔV_{ph}) from a
PSD with a common ITO back electrode and gold top contacts. (a) ΔV_{ph} measured at a
laser modulation frequency of 1019 Hz; black curve indicates the phase obtained from
the lock-in amplifier of ΔV_{ph} . Inset shows ΔV_{ph} of another device under top illumination.
(b) Depicts the expanded scale around the central region $\Delta V_{ph}(x)$ of Figure: 6.5a . Inset
shows the lateral scan of alternate sample measured at 18 Hz modulation using 635 nm
laser incident from the Au electrode side

Figure 6.6: Spatial dependence transient photocurrent measured at various points
along the channel. The inset shows the decrease in amplitude as the point of illumination
is translated along the channel 121
Table T1: Subthreshold slope, threshold voltage, On-Off ratio of measured OFET
devices
Table T2: XRD peaks in P(VDF-TrFE) film and crystallite sizes. 84

Abbreviations and Symbols

НОМО	Higher Occupied Molecular Orbital
LUMO	Lowest Unoccupied Molecular Orbital
a-Si	Amorphous Silicon
DOS	Density of States
FET	Field Effect Transistor
OFET	Organic Field Effect Transistor
PFET	Polymer Field Effect Transistor
TFT	Thin Film Transistor
FE	Ferroelectric
MSM	Metal-Semiconductor-Metal
HOIP	Hybrid Organic Inorganic Perovskite
PSD	Position Sensitive Detectors
LPV	Lateral Photovoltage
AFM	Atomic Force Microscope
PFM	Piezo response Force Microscopy
KPFM	Kelvin Probe Force Microscopy
NSOM	Near-field Scanning Optical Microscopy
SPCM	Scanning Photo Current Microscopy
XRD	X-ray diffraction
	XXXI

UV/VIS	Ultraviolet/Visible
I-V	Current-Voltage
P-E	Polarization-Electric field
SCR	Space Charge Region
μ_{FET}	Field effect mobility
$arDelta V_{ph}$	Differential Photovoltage
J_{ph}	Photocurrent density
L_d	Carrier decay length
E_g	Bandgap Energy
E_F	Fermi energy level
k _B T	Room temperature thermal energy
$\phi_{\scriptscriptstyle M}$	Metal work function
ϕ_S	Semiconductor work function

Chapter 1

Organic and Hybrid Organic Inorganic Semiconductors: An Overview

1.1 Introduction

Conventional electronics rely on inorganic semiconductors *viz.*, silicon, germanium, III-V compounds and oxide dielectrics. The device physics and mechanisms of charge transport in these materials are well understood. However, there has been a quest for new materials which offer other advantages such as mechanical strength, large optical window and ease of processability. The discovery of high electrical conductivity in polyacetylene by Shirakawa, Mcdiarmid, and Heeger in the seventies witnessed a surging interest in the research and development of conjugated polymer materials and devices associated with it.^[1] Many forms of organic electronic materials with high performance and stability have emerged since then.^[2] Three primary devices: organic light emitting diodes (OLEDs), organic photovoltaics (OPVs) and organic field effect transistors (OFETs) have set the pace of activities in the last two decades in this field which has enabled Organic electronics-based devices increasingly find their place in the commercial space.^[3-5]

Lately, hybrid organic-inorganic perovskite (HOIP) materials which bring in the performance levels of inorganic systems and ease of processability of organic systems have been intensely pursued.^[6] These materials have been primarily explored as an active semiconductor layer for solar cell devices and field effect transistors.^[7-9] The LED applications based on these materials also appear to be promising.^[10-12] Devices made

of either organic semiconductor or HOIP system include multiple interfaces which contribute to the factors determining the performance and stability of the device.

This thesis covers certain aspects of lateral transport in both these material systems. The underlying differences in the transport properties and the different approaches to understand and improve these properties form the central theme of the thesis. The effect of multiple factors *viz.*, surface microstructure, functional properties and interfacial energetics on the charge transport properties of these materials are also discussed in this thesis.

A brief summary and introduction to relevant topics pertaining to the thesis problems undertaken are described in the section below.

1.2 Organic Semiconductors

Organic semiconductors made of small of molecules were known for their conductive and photoresponsive properties from the 1950s onwards, but poor charge transport properties and low stability limited their application in electronic devices. This scenario changed with the advent of conjugated polymers in the 1970s.^[1] Doped transpolyacetylene having with conductivity ~10⁵ S/m changed the perspective of the scientific community towards polymers and organic materials. The development of undoped polymer semiconductors resulted in new applications leading to potentially important technologies for photovoltaics and consumer electronics.^[13] Organic materials offer high optical absorption, large oscillator strength along with the advantages of easy processing, lightweight, large area fabrication, and mechanical flexibility, all of which are highly desirable for electronic devices. Moreover, they are compatible with roll-to-roll processing that could significantly reduce device fabrication

cost, which increases the prospects of commercially using organic semiconductors in electronic devices. Today, the performance of polymer devices has exceeded the benchmark parameters set by a-Si based devices.^[14, 15] The issue of material/device stability, which is one of the drawbacks stalling their commercialization has been addressed by new materials and optimized device structures.^[16-21] The tremendous development of organic electronics is due to a combination of development of new high-performance materials design and thorough understanding of the transport physics of the materials. The next section provides the overview of charge transport physics in polymer semiconductors.

1.3 Charge Transport in Polymers

The energy levels in the organic semiconductors are different from that of their inorganic crystalline counterparts owing to weak intermolecular forces and poor periodicity. Whereas, the band structure in crystalline semiconductors results from strong covalent bonds between atoms in the lattice, which keep the interatomic spacing short enough to produce wide conduction and valence bands. High periodicity in crystalline structures also produces sharp band edges with a negligible density of states in the band gap. However, in a molecular crystal, the intermolecular van der Waals bonds are much weaker than the intramolecular covalent bonds.^[22] Consequently, the resulting bands of molecular crystals are very narrow, with large bandwidths. Thermal vibrations (phonons) reduce the interaction between molecules, reducing the bandwidth even further. As a result of this narrow, vibration-sensitive bandwidth, charge transport in organic crystals is limited compared to that in inorganic solids.^[23]

Polymer semiconductors are π -conjugated macromolecules, which contain a large number of repeating monomer units. While the bonds along the chain of each

polymer molecule are covalent, the different macromolecular chains are only linked via much weaker Van der Waals forces. Hence, polymer materials do not show a threedimensional long-range order, although they can be crystalline over a small length scale (semi-crystalline).



Figure 1.1: Schematic representation of the energy levels in conjugated molecules. Molecular orbital formed between C=C bond results in bonding ($\sigma \& \pi$) and antibonding ($\sigma^* \& \pi^*$) energy levels. Increasing number of C atoms leads to further splitting and the formation of quasi-continuous bands.

A covalent bond formation can be described using the theory of linear combination of atomic orbitals (LCAO). Alternating single and double bonds of carbon atoms form the backbone of the π -conjugated polymer chains. This configuration is formed by the sp² hybridization of C-atomic orbitals where the 2s and two of the 2p of adjacent carbon molecules form strong bonding (σ) and antibonding (σ *) molecular
orbitals. The remaining p_z atomic orbitals overlap to form a relatively weak bonding (π) and antibonding (π^*) molecular orbitals, which forms the frontier orbitals of the molecule enabling the charge conduction along the polymer backbone. The π and π^* molecular orbitals resemble the valence and conduction bands of inorganic semiconductors and are called as Highest occupied molecular orbital (HOMO) and Lowest unoccupied molecular orbital (LUMO) respectively. Relatively weak bonding strength in these orbitals allows the delocalization of the pi-electrons on the entire length of the molecule. The band gap is determined by the energy difference between HOMO and LUMO as shown in **Figure: 1.1**.

Various approaches have been suggested to explain the charge transport in polymeric materials. The transport models for these materials are derived from the observed behavior in disordered or amorphous inorganic materials.^[24] These transport models can be classified as microscopic transport models which require atomic levels with first principle modeling and the macroscopic transport models where the device parameters can be directly mapped.

1.3.1 Microscopic Transport Models

Polymer-based soft materials, which are weakly bonded by van der Waals interaction are expected to have transport properties intermediate to hopping based amorphous glasses and covalently bonded crystalline systems.^[25-28] The most acceptable theory for transport in polymers is based on the hopping of charges through trap sites. Disorder in polymer chains leads to localization of the states and transport takes place via hopping between the localized states with the assistance of molecular distortion which may be inherent to the system or can have an external origin.

Polarons which originate due to the inherent self-localized excitations involved in the charge transport are called the Holstein polarons and the polarons which originate due to extrinsic factors like the existence of a polarization cloud are called the Froehlich polarons.^[24, 29, 30] These polarons can be positively or negatively charged with a ¹/₂ spin state. The existence of strong electron-phonon coupling in the polymer semiconductors is responsible for the existence of polarons. The strength of the electron-phonon coupling decides the radius of the polaron. Due to polarons in the semiconducting layer, additional levels are created symmetrical to the Fermi level. Typical energy levels and types of polarons are shown in **Figure: 1.2**. The location of the energy levels is dependent on the length of the polymer chain. The transition between the polaronic levels is governed by selection rules which require parity transformation. The presence of polarons is evident from experiments involving electron spin resonance and transient absorption.^[31]

The hopping mechanism of a polaron from one site to another is generally thermally activated and is given by:

$$\mu = \frac{ea^2}{k_b T} \frac{\sqrt{\pi} J^2}{h \sqrt{2E_b k_B T}} \exp\left(\frac{-E_b}{k_B T}\right) \qquad \dots \dots (1.1)$$

where *T* is the temperature, *J* is the nearest-neighbor interaction energy, and E_b is the polaron binding energy.

Two types of hopping processes are observed from polymer transport namely fixed range hopping or the Miller-Abraham hopping (M-A) and variable range hopping (VRH).



Figure 1.2: Various types of polarons with their spin and charge state.

(a) Miller-Abraham Hopping

In the case of fixed range hopping, proposed by Miller and Abraham for lightly doped semiconductors at a low temperature,^[32] the hopping rate is given by:

$$\Gamma_{ij} = \vartheta_o \exp\left(\frac{-2R_{ij}}{a}\right) \exp\left(-\frac{(E_i - E_j)}{k_B T}\right) \qquad \dots (1.2)$$

where, ϑ_o is a constant related to phonon density of states, *a* is the localization length and R_{ij} is the distance between sites *i* and *j* with energy E_i and E_j . The first exponential term expresses the tunneling probability indicating that at low doping levels of the semiconductors, the probability for an electron to jump from one site to another decrease exponentially as the distance between the sites is increased. The second exponential term accounts for the temperature dependence of the hopping rate. Typical transport in hopping mechanism is thermally activated with an activation energy given by the difference in energy between the hopping sites. This treatment of fixed range hopping is useful for describing transport in 1-D fibrillar structures obtained for poly(3hexylthiopehene) (P3HT) based systems and systems which obey 1-D transport models like Luttinger-Liquids.^[33]

(b) Mott's Variable Range Hopping

If the hopping process between the nearest neighbors is not energetically favorable, charge carriers tend to hop to a larger distance than the nearest neighbor and occupy an energetically more favorable state. This process is referred to as the variable range hopping (VRH). VRH is preferred for homogeneous systems with 2-D or 3-D transport. To have conductance in these solids the spatial distance between the two states has to be optimized. From the Mott's approach,^[34] the average energy spacing between states near Fermi energy level is given by:

$$W = \frac{3}{4\pi R^3 N(E_F)} \qquad \dots \dots (1.3)$$

The average hopping distance can be estimated as

$$R_{avg} = \left[\frac{9}{8\pi\alpha N(E_F)k_BT}\right]^{\frac{1}{4}} \qquad \dots \dots (1.4)$$

And the conductivity is obtained as

$$\sigma = \sigma_0(T) \exp\left[\left(\frac{T_0}{T}\right)^{\frac{1}{4}}\right] \qquad \dots (1.5)$$

This expression is the Mott's law for hopping transport in a 3D system. T_o is related to the broadening of density of states (DOS), α is the inverse delocalization radius and $N(E_F)$ is the density of localized states at the Fermi level E_F .

In general, the conductivity of any *d*-dimensional system can be expressed as:

$$\sigma = \sigma_0(T) \exp\left[\left(\frac{T_0}{T}\right)^{\frac{1}{d+1}}\right] \qquad \dots (1.6)$$

It should be noted that Mott's VRH model is based on several simplified assumptions that the DOS is independent of energy at E_F and no correlation exists between the tunneling process and electron-electron interactions. When the Coulomb interaction between the electrons is strong, a linear gap opens up in the DOS at E_F . In the regime of strong Columbic interaction, the conductivity is given as

$$\sigma = \sigma_0(T) \exp\left[\left(\frac{T_0}{T}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}\right] \qquad \dots (1.7)$$

and the broadening of the Gaussian DOS is expressed as:

$$T_{\rm o} = 6.2 \ \frac{e^2}{k_{\rm B}\epsilon\xi} \qquad \dots \dots (1.8)$$

Where ε and ξ are the dielectric constant and the localization length respectively. It has been reported that when VRH is assisted by electron-electron interaction, a universal conductivity factor $\sigma_0 \approx e^{2/h}$ is obtained which is independent of temperature.^[35, 36]

(c) Marcus theory

With the development of new materials and novel device structures, it is possible to achieve transport regimes with high charge density for polymer devices. The M-A approach for hopping fails in the regime of high charge density. In these cases, the activation energy originates from the dynamic disorder due to the local polarization fluctuations which are similar to the observed charge transfer phenomenon.^[23, 37] Hence, a treatment based on Marcus electron transfer theory is utilized for understanding the hopping processes in these systems. The Marcus expression for semi-classical electron transfer rates is given by:

$$k_{it} = \frac{t^2}{\hbar} \left[\frac{\pi}{k_B T} \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} exp \left[\frac{\left(\lambda_{reorg} + \varepsilon_i - \varepsilon_j \right)^2}{4 \lambda_{reorg} k_B T} \right] \qquad \dots (1.9)$$

where, k_{it} is the charge transfer rate, ε_i and ε_j are the respective energies of the hopping levels, and λ_{reorg} is the reorganization energy. The polarization contribution is included in the transition rate between the initial and final state and the re-organization energy. Both the Marcus theory and M-A predicts zero conductivity approach 0 as $T \rightarrow 0$ K which is contrary to many experimental observations where a finite conductivity is extracted upon extrapolating the $\sigma(T)$ data to 0 K. To explain this finite conductivity, the vibrational degrees of freedom are invoked which can drive the tunneling of charge carriers. In such polymeric systems, two regimes of transport exist depending on the carrier potential energy (V_{hop}). In the regime where $eV_{hop} \ll k_BT$, the transport is *T* dependent and in the regime where $eV_{hop} \gg k_BT$, the transport is superlinear with electric field and is *T* independent. Such a transition in the transport phenomenon is observed in electrolyte gated devices or ferroelectric FETs, where charge density of 10^{13} cm⁻² can be attained.

1.3.2 Macroscopic Transport Models

(a) Trap models

Trapping models were initially developed to understand charge transport in amorphous silicon.^[38] The charge transport process involves a multiple trapping and detrapping mechanism through localized defect states as illustrated in **Figure: 1.3.**^[39] This type of transport process is referred to as the multiple trap release (MTR) transport. The motion of charge carriers through the localized states is attributed to the available thermal energy and is governed by an Arrhenius type dependence given by the expression:

$$\mu = \mu_0 \exp\left(\frac{-E_A}{k_B T}\right) \qquad \dots (1.10)$$

where μ_0 is the mobility at 0 K, and E_A is the activation energy for the charge transport.

As evident from the above expression, at high *T* the transport is thermally activated and as the *T* decreases the transport becomes independent of *T*, which is referred to as the apparent band-like transport in organic systems. Such a phenomenon is generally observed in electrolyte based FETs where at low *T*, μ_{FET} and σ become weakly dependent on *T*.^[40, 41]



Figure 1.3: Schematic of charge transport in the framework of Multiple Trap Release model for transport.

Although the MTR model predicts observation of apparent band-like delocalized transport, the order-disorder transition predicted from this model is not a continuous transition. Hence, a new model for charge transport involving a continuous transition is developed called the mobility edge (ME) model. According to this model, conduction occurs when the charges are excited to the extended transport level referred to as E_t . The DOS is assumed to have an exponential distribution of localized states, and the transport occurs within E_A which is given by the difference in energy between the apparent Fermi level of the system (E_F) and the transport level. In the framework of the ME model, E_A decreases with the increase in V_g . This can be explained by the fact that as V_g increases, the number of induced charges increase and E_F shifts close to E_t which results in lower magnitude of E_A for charge transport. Based on this mechanism a transition from localized trap-limited transport to delocalized extended transport is expected in molecular solids with a very low degree of disorder.

$$\mu = \mu_0 \exp\left[\frac{-(E_t - E_F)}{k_B T}\right] \qquad \dots (1.11)$$

This model is extensively used for understanding the temperature dependent charge transport in amorphous silicon-based devices and new generation of high mobility polymer semiconductors.

1.4 Field-Effect Transistors

Field-effect transistors (FET) form the fundamental building blocks of modern microelectronics. Schematic of a Metal insulator-semiconductor FET (MISFET) is shown in **Figure: 1.4a** along with its operating regions in **Figure: 1.4b**.



Figure 1.4: (*a*) *Schematic of an n-type MISFET* (*b*) *operating regions of MISFET.* (*reproduced from Reference* [51]).

A FET is a three terminal device consisting of a source, drain and gate electrode along with a semiconducting layer and a thin layer of dielectric material. The source and drain electrodes form an ohmic contact with the semiconductor. Charge transport occurs through a thin layer at the dielectric-semiconductor interface. The source and drain contact form two extreme ends of the FET channel. In the ideal case, there is no conductance in the channel, and this corresponds to the OFF state of the FET. An electric field between gate and source electrode induces charges in the channel by capacitive coupling (field effect) and hence modifies the conductance at the interface. Once the applied gate voltage (V_{gs}) crosses a threshold value (V_t), a continuous channel is formed between the source and drain electrodes which drives the transistor to ON state. Charges injected from source electrode. The conductance of the channel can be modified by varying the gate voltage. The operation of an FET can be explained with a metalinsulator-semiconductor (MIS) device energy band diagram as shown in **Figure: 1.5** using a p-type semiconductor.



Figure 1.5: Schematic representation of energy level arrangement in an MIS device under various bias conditions (a) physically separated metal-insulator-semiconductor (b) thermal equilibrium (c) accumulation (d) depletion and (e) inversion.

An ideal MIS device without any bias has the same work functions for metal (Φ_{Mi}) and semiconductor (Φ_{Si}) w.r.t the insulator conduction band edge. It results in surface band bending (V_{S0}) in semiconductors (**Figure: 1.5b**), the extent of which is longer than that in the metal due to the short screening length of the latter's high electron density. An applied negative voltage (V < 0) to the metal electrode reduces its electrostatic potential by supplying excess electrons, also introducing a net equivalent positive charge at the semiconductor-insulator interface. The accumulation leads to excess majority charge carriers at the semiconductor-insulator interface driving the device to accumulation mode **Figure: 1.5c**. The external electric field causes tilting of the insulator energy levels, and the excess holes result in the upward bending of the semiconductor energy levels at the semiconductor-insulator interface. Applying a positive charge (V > 0) to the metal increases the potential and changes the Fermi level by qV, where q is the unit of electronic charge. Electrostatically induced excess negative charges at the semiconductor-insulator interface leads to a depletion of holes in the p-

type semiconductor material as shown in **Figure: 1.5d**. A very high positive charge to the metal (V >> 0) will result in strong downward bending of the semiconductor energy levels resulting in an inversion mode where a high density of minority carriers forms the semiconductor-metal interface as shown in the **Figure: 1.5e**.

1.5 Polymer Field-Effect Transistors (PFET)

Unlike silicon transistors, which are carved into the surface of single-crystal silicon wafers, organic FETs are fabricated by a "bottom-up" approach where multiple layers are deposited sequentially. OFETs can be fabricated on practically any substrate by depositing the various functional materials, including the semiconductor, in the form of thin, usually amorphous or polycrystalline films. The first successful demonstration of a PFET dates back to 1987. T. Ando and coworkers demonstrated first PFETs using polythiophene as the active layer with a relatively low field-effect mobility (μ_{FET}) of $2x10^{-5}$ cm²/(Vs).^[42] The performance of the PFETs was improved in successive years to reach mobility values up to $10 \text{ cm}^2/(\text{Vs})$ and thus achieving parity with amorphous silicon.^[43] This impressive performance allowed PFETs to penetrate the consumer electronics space. Also, these materials have allowed fundamental studies of, for example, the degree of wave function delocalization achievable in van der Waals bonded materials,^[44] the coupling between charge transport and structural dynamics,^{[28,} ^{45]} studies of transport at two-dimensional charge transfer interfaces,^[46] or the role of nuclear tunneling in electron transfer.^[37] The improved understanding of charge transport and structure-property relationships has further helped chemists to prepare high performing semiconducting polymer materials for PFETs and solar cells.

15

1.6 Device Geometry

A PFET is composed of three basic elements: (i) a thin polymer semiconductor film; (ii) an insulating layer; and (iii) three electrodes. Two electrodes, the source, and the drain, are in contact with the semiconductor film at a short distance from one another and the distance between them define the geometrical channel length (L). The third electrode, the gate, is separated from the semiconductor film by the insulating layer. Adversatively to the MOSFET, the source, and drain electrodes are metals, and the organic semiconductor is typically undoped. Commonly employed PFET device architectures are shown in **Figure: 1.6**.



Figure 1.6: Schematic of different PFET geometries (a) bottom contact-top gate (BC-TG) (b) top contact-top gate (TC-TG), rarely used (c) top contact- bottom gate (TC-BG) and (d) bottom contact- bottom gate (BC-BG).

In coplanar structures, the drain-source electrodes and the dielectric are located at the same side of the channel, whereas in staggered structures the drain-source electrodes and the dielectric are placed at opposite sides. These geometries differ in the way the layers are processed and are material dependent. For example, many dielectrics require a post-deposition annealing above 100° C, which limit the use of top contact-top gate structure (TC-TG) and bottom contact-top gate (BC-TG) structures with a semiconductor having degradation temperature below 100°C. Moreover, different transistor geometries vary in the quality of the metal-semiconductor and semiconductorinsulator interfaces w.r.to interface morphology and trap states. The charge transport in a PFET is confined to a thin layer (nm) of semiconductor next to the interface to the gate dielectric, and any chemical or structural defects would adversely affect the overall performance of the device. For example, a solution processed bilayer interface could have an intermixed semiconductor-dielectric layer, whereas a thermally evaporated dielectric on semiconductor (or vice versa) could give a much smoother interface. Bottom-contact PFETs may prove to be easy to manufacture at large scale, but their high contact resistance because of the lack of wetting of metal by the semiconductor requires additional chemical treatment on the metal to have a lower charge injection barrier. The position of charge injection at the semiconductor-metal electrode interface also changes with the geometry. In the (BC-BG) geometry, charges are injected directly from the source electrode to the interface, while in the (TC-BG) and (BC-TG) geometries, the charges are injected into the bulk of the undoped semiconductor and need to first travel through several tens of nanometers of semiconductor before they reach the semiconductor-insulator interfaces. Two of the most used geometries are top contact- bottom gate (TC-BG) and bottom contact-top gate (BC-TG). In this thesis, the PFETs are fabricated in (TC-BG) configuration for the ease of preparation in the laboratory.

1.7 Operation of PFETs

Polymer and inorganic FETs differ in their mode of operation and the charge carriers responsible for transport. The PFETs work in accumulation mode and the observation of inversion regime is rarely seen, which can be related to the large time constant involved in the transport of minority carriers in polymer semiconductors. PFETs can be of p-type, n-type or ambipolar depending upon the mobility of charge carriers present in the semiconducting material and judicious choice of gate dielectric and electrodes that can bring out optimal performance from the device.^[47-50]



Figure 1.7: Current-voltage characteristics of a typical rr-P3HT PFET. (a) transfer characteristics and (b) output characteristics. (reproduced from Reference [52]).

Typical current-voltage characteristics of a p-type PFET with a regioregular-P3HT (rr-P3HT) semiconducting layer and gold electrodes are shown in **Figure: 1.7**. P3HT is a semiconducting polymer which forms microcrystalline regions with characteristic edge-on orientation on the dielectric surface to facilitate a high π - π electron coupling along the direction of charge transport in FET geometry.



Figure 1.8: Schematic of Fermi energy level of gold electrode and HOMO/LUMO levels of P3HT.

The operation of a PFET can be described using the energy level arrangement at the metal-semiconductor junction as shown in **Figure: 1.8**. The Fermi level of gold (Au) and HOMO/LUMO levels of P3HT are shown in the diagram. A voltage is applied to the gate (V_{gs}) to control the amount of current flow between the source and drain (I_{ds}) electrodes. When a positive voltage is applied to the gate, negative charges are induced at the source electrode. As can be seen in **Figure: 1.8**, the Fermi level of gold is far away from the LUMO level, so that electron injection is highly unlikely. Accordingly, no current passes through the P3HT layer, and the small measured current essentially comes from leakage current through the insulating layer. This corresponds to the OFF state of the PFET as seen in **Figure: 1.9a**. When $V_{gs} = 0$ no charges are introduced in the channel region, hence there will be no band bending in the semiconductor. This is referred to as flat-band condition.^[51] When the gate voltage is reversed ($V_{gs} < 0$), band bending occurs in the semiconductor at the interface which increases the charge density of majority carriers (holes) at the dielectric-semiconductor interface driving the PFET to accumulation mode with a uniform charge density throughout the channel. If the V_{ds}

is zero and both electrodes are identical, the number of charges injected into an ideal, that is, trap-free, polymer semiconductor is proportional to the capacitance per unit area of the dielectric, C_i , and to the gate voltage V_{gs} . Near vicinity of Fermi level of gold to the HOMO level of P3HT can then facilitate the injection of holes to the semiconductordielectric interface forming a conducting channel which can drive charges from source to drain by applying a second voltage to the drain (V_{ds}). At low negative V_{ds} , the current increases linearly with the drain voltage (**Figure: 1.9b**), following Ohm's law. It constitutes the linear regime of PFET operation. When the V_{ds} is comparable to the V_{gs} , the voltage drop at drain contact falls to zero, and the conducting channel is pinched off leading the PFET to saturation regime where the current I_{ds} becomes independent of the drain voltage as shown in **Figure: 1.9c**.



Figure 1.9: Operation regimes in a PFET under different biasing conditions (a) OFF state (b) linear regime (c) saturation regime.

Current-voltage characteristics of a PFET can be arrived at by making following assumptions which are similar to the one used for TFTs (i) the transverse electric field perpendicular to the channel is very low compared to electric field along the channel, this demands a very thin dielectric with a thickness $d_d < L/10$ (gradual channel approximation), (ii) no barrier between the energy levels of the semiconductor and Fermi level of the source electrode, (iii) homogenous carrier mobility throughout the channel and (iv) negligible gate leakage current (I_g) .^[27]

If the V_{ds} is zero and both electrodes are identical, the number of charges injected into an ideal, that is, trap-free, polymer semiconductor is proportional to the capacitance per unit area of the dielectric, C_i , and to the gate voltage V_{gs} . But in practice, any polymer semiconductor contains traps of various degree for charge carriers, so that the first charges injected are used to fill up the traps. This mandates an additional gate voltage called threshold voltage (V_{th}), to establish accumulation layer of mobile charges at the dielectric-semiconductor interface that can make mobile charges in the channel. The total induced charges per unit area (Q_{mob}) in the channel can be expressed as,

$$Q_{mob} = C_i (V_{gs} - V_{th}) \qquad \dots \qquad (1.12)$$

An applied drain voltage V_{ds} can drive these mobile charges creating a potential gradient along the channel. The potential inside the channel V(x) at any position x varies linearly from source (x = 0) to drain (x = L) leading to the modification of Q_{mob} as shown below,

$$Q_{mob} = C_i (V_{gs} - V_{th} - V(x)) \qquad \dots (1.13)$$

Neglecting diffusion, the drain-source current can be written as,

$$I_{ds} = WQ_{mob}\mu_{FET}E(x) \qquad \dots (1.14)$$

where *W* is the width of the channel and E(x) = dV/dx is the electric field at position x in the channel. Substituting for *I*_{ds} and *Q*_{mob} modifies the Equation: 1.14:

$$I_{ds}dx = WC_i(V_{gs} - V_{th} - V(x))\mu dV \qquad \dots (1.15)$$

The total drain-source current can be calculated by integrating $I_{ds}dx$ over the entire channel length, i.e., from x = 0 to x = L.

$$I_{ds} = \frac{W}{L} \mu_{FET} C_i \left[\left(V_{gs} - V_{th} \right) V_{ds} - \frac{1}{2} V_{ds}^2 \right] \qquad \dots (1.16)$$

Equation 1.16 gives the I_{ds} under gradual channel approximation.

In the linear regime of transistor operation, $V_{ds} \ll V_{gs}$ and $(1/2)V_{ds}^2$ term can be neglected. The equation can be simplified to

$$I_{ds,lin} = \frac{W}{L} \mu_{FET}^{lin} C_i [(V_{gs} - V_{th}) V_{ds}] \qquad \dots (1.17)$$

The above equation states the linear relation between I_{ds} and gate voltage, and field effect mobility in the linear regime can be extracted using the following expression.

$$\mu_{FET}^{lin} = \frac{\partial I_{ds,lin}}{\partial V_{gs}} \frac{L}{W C_i V_{ds}} \qquad \dots \dots (1.18)$$

In the pinch off condition of TFT, $V_{ds} = V_{gs} - V_{th}$ and a further increase in the gate voltage has minimal effect on saturation current $I_{ds,sat}$. Hence Equation 1.16 can be modified as:

$$I_{ds,sat} = \frac{W}{2L} \mu_{FET}^{sat} C_i (V_{gs} - V_{th})^2 \qquad \dots (1.19)$$

And μ_{FET}^{sat} can be deduced as,

$$\mu_{FET}^{sat} = \frac{\partial I_{ds}}{\partial V_{gs}} \frac{L}{WC_i(V_{gs} - V_{th})} \qquad \dots (1.20)$$

The above equation states that the saturation current and mobility in TFT are independent of V_{ds} . The presence of an external potential V_{ext} can modify the capacitance of the interface, and the earlier equations have to be rewritten to accommodate the additional charge buildup at the interface. External potential can arise from, for example, a remnant polarization present in the dielectric layer of PFET. The modified equation for I_{ds} including the correction factor can be expressed as:

$$I_{ds,sat} = \frac{W}{2L} \mu_{FET}^{sat} C_i (V_{gs} - V_{th} - V_{ext})^2 \qquad \dots (1.21)$$

Other important parameters used to characterize the PFETs are on-off ratio, and switching frequency, both of which linearly depend on the μ_{FET} . On-off ratio is the measure of signal to noise ratio in the transistor. It is calculated as the ratio of channel current in the off state and accumulation mode.

$$On - off \ ratio = \frac{I_{ds,ON}}{I_{ds,OFF}} = \frac{\mu_{FET}}{\sigma} \frac{C_i^2}{Ned_s^2} V_{ds}^2 \qquad \dots (1.22)$$

where *N* is the charge density at the interface, σ is the conductivity of the channel and d_s is the thickness of the semiconductor.

Switching frequency f_0 is the maximum frequency at which an FET can operate. Operating above this frequency will result in the output signal being out of phase w.r.to the input signal and the amplitude of the output signal starts to reduce. A crude measure of the frequency response is the reciprocal transit time, τ_r , of the charge carriers in the transistor channel.

$$\tau_r = \frac{L}{v} \qquad \dots (1.23)$$

where v is the velocity of charge carriers, and it can be represented in terms of μ_{FET} as:

$$\nu = \mu_{FET} E = \mu_{FET} \frac{V_{ds}}{L} \qquad \dots (1.24)$$

Hence the f_0 can be represented as:

$$f_0 = \frac{1}{2\pi\tau_r} = \frac{1}{2\pi} \frac{\mu_{FET} V_{ds}}{L^2} \qquad \dots \dots (1.25)$$

Both of the above equations (1.22) and (1.25) shows the need to have a high field effect mobility for better performance in PFETs. Following sections discuss various aspects of the dielectric and semiconductor-dielectric interfaces to fabricate a high mobility PFET device.

1.8 Choice of Gate Dielectric

As evident from the previous section, it is clear that the dielectric layer plays a vital role in determining the performance parameters of PFET.^[50] An ideal dielectric layer should facilitate the creation of a highly conductive channel in the transistor, while maintaining a zero gate leakage current even with small dielectric film thickness. Also, a high break-down current and low hysteresis are highly sought for the stability of the devices. Thin dielectrics, with high dielectric constant, are required for low voltage operation of PFETs. Surface roughness and traps have to be minimized to avoid the charge trapping and scattering at the semiconductor-dielectric interface.^[52] Moreover,

the surface morphology determines the growth of the semiconductor on the top.^[53-55] Surface energy matching of the dielectric to that of the semiconductor is required for a good wetting of semiconducting film on the top while casting from a solution.^[56] Lowtemperature processing close to ambient allows the materials to be used on flexible substrates and roll to roll production lines.

Currently, two types of dielectric materials are commonly used in PFET fabrication, either inorganic metal oxides or polymeric dielectrics.^[57] Widely used inorganic dielectric materials are HfO_x, Ta_xO_y, Al₂O₃, SiO₂, etc. which are processed by sol-gel or atomic layer deposition (ALD).^[58] While inorganic dielectrics have higher stability and dielectric constant, their polymer counterparts possess high dielectric break-down strength and easy processability. Regularly used polymer dielectrics are poly (methyl methacrylate) (PMMA), poly vinyl alcohol (PVA), polystyrene (PS) and benzocyclobutene (BCB) which are processed via simple solution-based methods. Functional polymers such as polyvinylidene fluoride trifluoroethylene (P(VDF-TrFE)) having a remnant polarization are also used in the fabrication of ferroelectric memory PFETs.^[59]

1.9 Ferroelectric Dielectrics

A material is ferroelectric when it exhibits a spontaneous polarization, which can be reversed by application of an electric field. All dielectric materials in the presence of an external electric field E cause displacement of the bound charges inside the material, hence inducing a local electric dipole moment. The electric displacement field D is defined as

$$D = \varepsilon_0 E + P \qquad \dots \dots (1.26)$$

where ε_0 is the dielectric permittivity of free space, and *P* is the polarization density.

Most dielectrics are satisfactorily described as linear, homogeneous, isotropic and instantaneously responsive to the electric field. In such a case, the polarization P is proportional to the applied field E.

$$P_{lin} = \varepsilon_0 \chi E \qquad \dots (1.27)$$

Hence, electric displacement can be expressed as,

$$D = \varepsilon_0 E + \varepsilon_0 \chi E = \varepsilon_0 (1 + \chi) E \qquad \dots (1.28)$$

$$D = \varepsilon_0 \varepsilon_r E \qquad \dots (1.29)$$

where, ε_r is the relative dielectric permittivity of the materials and χ is the dielectric susceptibility. Hence, *D* versus *E* graph forms a straight line through the origin as shown by the dotted line in **Figure 1.10**.

A ferroelectric material exhibits a spontaneous polarization P_{ferro} in addition to P_{lin} , leading to the modification of above equation,

$$D = \varepsilon_0 E + \chi \varepsilon_0 E + P_{ferro} \qquad \dots (1.30)$$

Hence the *D* vs *E* curve shows a bi-stable hysteresis as shown as the continuous line in **Figure 1.10**. When the applied electric field returns to zero, a remnant polarization P_r remains which is either positive or negative depending on the history of the applied field. The field at which the polarization switches sign is called the coercive field E_c .



Figure 1.10: A typical dielectric displacement (D) vs. electric field (E) curve of a dielectric. Dotted curve represents a standard dielectric, while the continuous curve represents a ferroelectric material.

The field effect mobility, switching speed and on-off ratio are the important parameters defining the performance of an OFET. In the case of a ferroelectric dielectric, the involvement of random dipoles at the surface of the dielectric take a toll on the switching speed of the transistor.^[60] So, a novel method using external electric field is introduced in Chapter 4, to align the dipoles of the dielectric during the fabrication process. Special attention should be given to the roughness of the dielectric surface, as higher roughness can reduced charge carrier mobility as a result of high transport activation energies, and larger trap distribution widths.^[61] P(VDF-TrFE) offers a relatively rough surface (roughness ~ 6-8 nm) compared to that of PMMA and BCB.^[62] Thus processing conditions have to be optimized to keep it under control which is the central theme of Chapter 4.

1.10 Importance of Semiconductor-Dielectric Interface

The semiconductor-dielectric interface plays the most crucial role in PFETs. It controls the electrical performance mainly by (i) determining the morphology of the polymer semiconductor, (ii) the dielectric properties of the insulator layer and (iii) the electronic states at the dielectric-semiconductor interface.

As discussed in the previous section, high dielectric surface roughness can introduce geometrical defects which localizes the charge carriers and hence a smooth interface is preferred. Charge transport in the PFET channel is highly directional and a strong $\pi - \pi$ overlap between the molecules along the transport direction will improve the performance of the devices.^[63] It can be achieved by controlling the molecular orientation at the interface. Self-assembled monolayers (SAMs) are often used on oxide dielectric interfaces to control the grain growth and the molecular orientation.^[64] Controlling the semiconductor film morphology, molecular conformation and orientation are the other handles used to optimize the charge carrier mobility. Conjugated molecules, in solid films, pack themselves with their long axis parallel to each other to form multilayered structures. They generally form lamella-like ordering taking any of the following molecular stacking (i) edge-on, (ii) face-on and (iii) end-on. For example, the stacking of P3HT molecules in the film is shown in Figure: 1.11.^[65] Edge-on stacking in the polymer will have π - π stacking along the plane of the substrate making it the favorable orientation for an FET structure, while face-on stacking will have π - π stacking perpendicular to the substrate, making them the ideal molecular configuration for solar cells.^[63, 66-68] To improve molecular order, aggregation and (semi-)crystallinity in polymer semiconductor films, a wide range of techniques such as thermal annealing or solvent annealing.^[69] choosing solvents with high boiling points

and suitable solubility parameters to induce order during or after spin-coating, ^[70-72] adding nucleation agents to the solution, ^[56, 73] to name a few, are used.



Figure 1.11: Schematic of P3HT molecular order in thin film (reproduced from *Reference*[65]).

Given the fact that charge transport occurs at a thin layer inside the semiconductor, close to the dielectric surface, it very important to consider the effect of polarity of the dielectric layer on the DOS of the semiconductor. Experimental evidence suggests that mobility follows an inverse relationship with the dielectric constant of the insulating layer.^[24] It was also observed that the dipolar induced DOS broadening at the interface is related to the nature of the insulating material and not the dielectric constant alone.^[60]

Electronic states at the interface play a decisive role in the nature of polarity of PFETs. Impurities or the semiconductor side groups can form interface states which act as electron/hole traps and hinder charge transport.^[50] For example, R. H Friend *et al.* demonstrated that the electron traps at the interface could be passivated using a hydroxyl-free gate dielectric such as a bis(benzocyclobutene) derivative (BCB). FETs

fabricated using BCB dielectric exhibited higher n-channel performance from polymers which were previously thought to show only p-channel activity.^[47]

1.11 Metal-Semiconductor Interface

A metal-semiconductor interface is one of the most studied topics in device physics as they are obvious junctions in any semiconductor device. The main purpose of the metal-semiconductor (M-S) interface is to facilitate efficient carrier injection (collection) to the (from the) semiconductor. Energy levels of the metal and semiconductor define the interfacial behavior upon contact. A proper set of materials can be used to engineer the interface to achieve either ohmic or rectifying M-S interface.



Figure 1.12: Schematic of the metal-semiconductor junction energy band diagram (a) before and (b) after contact. E_c , E_v , E_F , E_i , $\phi_{S_i} \chi$, ϕ_M are the conduction band edge, valence band edge, Fermi level and intrinsic Fermi level, work function of semiconductor, electron affinity of the semiconductor and work function of the metal respectively.

Consider a junction formed between a metal and n-type semiconductor, as shown in **Figure: 1.12.** The Fermi level of the semiconductor is higher than that of the metal. Similar to a metal-metal junction, when the metal-semiconductor junction is formed, the Fermi levels must line up at equilibrium. Electrons in the conduction level of the semiconductor move towards the metal, filling up the empty energy states above the Fermi level of the metal. This leaves a positive charge on the semiconductor side and due to the excess electrons, a negative charge on the metal side, leading to the band bending of energy levels at the interface. The extent of the band bending on the semiconductor side is longer than that in the metal due to the short screening length of the latter's high electron density. The total system maintains charge neutrality, even though each side is partially polarized due to the initial movement of the charges across the surface. Unlike the work function (ϕ_s) , the electron affinity (χ) of the semiconductor does not depend on the applied field. This results in a fixed barrier ϕ_B for the electrons coming from metal side to the semiconductor, and a variable potential barrier V_{bi} for the electron coming from the semiconductor to the metal side. This barrier imposes restriction on the injection and collection of electron across the interface while allowing free flow of holes. However, an external potential can be applied to the interface to raise the Fermi level of the semiconductor effectively eliminating the barrier, and is called positive biasing of the junction. While a reverse bias will lower the Fermi level of the semiconductor, which increases the barrier and reduces the current flow across the interface. This energetics at the interface ensure that the current flows only when high enough forward bias is applied and hence constitutes a schottky barrier.

1.12 Hybrid Organic-Inorganic Perovskite

Hybrid organic-inorganic perovskite (HOIP) materials belongs to a class of crystal with chemical formula ABX₃. In HOIP, the A cation is organic (methylammonium = $CH_3NH_3^+$ or formamidinium = $HC(NH_2)^{2+}$) and the B cation is a divalent metal (Pb^{2+} , Sn^{2+} or Cu^{2+}), and the X site is occupied by one of the halides (I^- , Br^- , or Cl^-).^[74] HOIP takes cubic structure at room temperature with cations A and B

are coordinated by 12 and 6 anions X, respectively and tetragonal and orthorhombic structures at lower temperatures.^[75] The structural equilibrium is maintained by ionic and hydrogen bonding, which make them soft materials compared to inorganic perovskite materials.^[76]

HOIP materials have been under researcher's radars since 1990s, but studies were focused on their electronic properties.^[77] Early reports from David B. Mitzi examined the characteristic of the hybrid organic-inorganic framework using (n-fluorophenethylammonium)₂SnI₄ (n = 4, 3,2).^[9, 78] The interface characteristics studied using these materials showed potential for applications in thin film transistors (TFT) and light-emitting diodes (LED). HOIP remained mostly unnoticed by the photovoltaic community until the achievement of 3.8% power conversion efficiency from MAPbI₃ absorber and liquid-electrolyte based dye-sensitized solar cell by T. Miyasaka and team in 2009.^[79] A focused approach was followed towards the research and development of various HOIP systems.^[80] The understanding of charge transport from research community resulted in a rapid growth in performance of HOIP devices.^[81, 82] Long carrier diffusion lengths and lifetimes, high absorption coefficient, low monomolecular recombination rates and ease of processablity make HOIP promising materials for optoelectronic applications.^[83-86]

1.13 Transport in hybrid semiconductors

Hybrid materials can be examined with models used for polycrystalline directgap semiconductors. HOIPs have shown to exhibit large carrier lifetime, significant diffusion length and sizable mobility.^[83, 84] The absorption coefficient ($\alpha(E)$) of HOIP materials is comparable to that of organic semiconductors (~10⁵ cm⁻¹), requiring thin layers (~300 nm) for efficiently harvesting major portion of the incident solar radiation.^[85, 87, 88] These materials have largely been probed using planar (sandwich) configurations, i.e., with electrodes and buffer layers to facilitate charge injection. There have been only a few studies on examining the transport in detail using lateral geometries.^[89, 90] The low interfacial contact area with associated barriers, low carrier density, and larger interelectrode distances are issues associated with this geometry. Nevertheless, higher diffusion length and possibility of ordered crystalline growth on the substrate make HOIP to be used in lateral geometry.^[91-93]

Crystalline periodicity and lower trap density allow the use of drift-diffusion formalism for HOIPs.^[94] The electron and hole current densities can be represented as:

$$J_n = q\mu_n nE + qD_n \nabla n \qquad \dots (1.31)$$

$$J_p = q\mu_p p E - q D_p \nabla n \qquad \dots (1.32)$$

where q is the electronic charge, E is the applied electric field, n and p are electron and hole concentrations, $\mu_{n(p)}$ is the electron (hole) motilities which satisfy $\mu_{n(p)} = \frac{v_d}{E}$ for the drift velocity v_d and, $D_{n(p)}$ is the electron (hole) diffusion constants, which satisfy the Einstein relation $D_{n(p)} = \frac{\mu_{n(p)}k_BT}{q}$. The continuity equation for two carriers can be written as:

$$q\frac{\partial n}{\partial t} = \nabla J_n + q(G - R) \qquad \dots (1.33)$$

$$q\frac{\partial p}{\partial t} = \nabla J_p + q(G - R) \qquad \dots (1.34)$$

where G is the generation rate and R is the recombination rate in the material.

Electric field from the carrier concentration can be written using Poisson's equation

$$\varepsilon_r \nabla . E = q(p - n + N_d) \qquad \dots (1.35)$$

where ε is the (homogeneous) permittivity of the medium and N_d is concentration of any dopants, impurities or trapped carriers, weighted by their relative charges.

These semiconductor equations (equations (1.33), (1.34) and (1.35)) constitute a coupled nonlinear set. It is not possible, in general, to obtain a solution directly in one step, rather a nonlinear iteration method is required, and it depends on a number of details related to the particular device under study.^[94] A special case of the laterally displaced parallel electrode on a hybrid semiconductor is described in Chapter 5. There are in general three possible choices of variables used in the above equations for the semiconductors,

1.13.1Natural variable formulation (ϕ , *n*, *p*)

Using equations (1.33), (1.34) and (1.35) and $E = -\nabla \phi$, where ϕ is the electrostatic potential, the transport equations can be expressed as,

$$\frac{\partial n}{\partial t} = \nabla (D_n \nabla n + \mu_n n \nabla \phi) + (G - R) \qquad \dots (1.36)$$

$$\frac{\partial p}{\partial t} = \nabla (D_p \nabla p - \mu_p p \nabla \phi) + (G - R) \qquad \dots (1.37)$$

$$\nabla (\varepsilon_r \nabla \phi) = q(p - n + N_d) \qquad \dots (1.38)$$

And the steady state drift-diffusion for both the carriers can be expressed as:

$$-\nabla \cdot \begin{pmatrix} D_n \nabla n + \mu_n n \nabla \phi \\ D_p \nabla p - \mu_p p \nabla \phi \\ -\varepsilon_r \nabla \phi \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} G - R \\ G - R \\ p - n + N_d \end{pmatrix} \qquad \dots \dots (1.39)$$

1.13.2 Quasi-Fermi level formulation (ϕ , ϕ_p , ϕ_n)

Under a non-equilibrium condition in the semiconductor, for example nonuniform photogeneration, a quasi-Fermi level is established where each type of carrier population (n/p) reach thermal equilibrium with themselves, while electrons and holes don't reach thermal equilibrium with each other and have separate Fermi level of their own. Under a continuous excitation, this steady state is retained. If the system is nondegenerate, we can use following equations to express the carrier concentration in terms of individual quasi-Fermi levels of electrons and holes,

$$n = N_c \exp\left(\frac{E_c - q\phi_n}{k_B T}\right), N_c = 2\left(\frac{m_c k_B T}{2\pi\hbar^2}\right)^{\binom{2}{2}} \qquad \dots (1.40)$$

$$p = N_p \exp\left(\frac{q\phi_p - E_v}{k_B T}\right), N_v = 2\left(\frac{m_c k_B T}{2\pi\hbar^2}\right)^{\binom{2}{2}}$$
 (1.41)

2

where $m_{c(v)}$ is the effective mass of the carrier in its respective band. Under equilibrium condition $\phi_n = \phi_p$, hence, the product is

$$np = n_i^2 = N_c N_v exp\left(\frac{-E_g}{k_B T}\right) \qquad \dots (1.42)$$

which is the intrinsic carrier concentration. In the limit of no doping, in thermal equilibrium, charge neutrality requires $n = p = n_i$. If the charge carriers are not in thermal equilibrium but are nondegenerate to employ Boltzmann statistics for both carrier types, then we have

$$n = n_i \exp\left(q \; \frac{\phi - \phi_n}{k_B T}\right) \qquad \dots (1.43)$$

$$p = n_i \exp\left(q \; \frac{\phi_p - \phi}{k_B T}\right) \qquad \dots (1.44)$$

provided we set the absolute level of $\phi = 0$ when the system is in equilibrium with no net charge. This is required for the Fermi level to be in the middle of the bandgap so the system has no net charge. If the system is doped, an offset is required. This relation enables the quasi-Fermi level formulation of the drift-diffusion equations. The convenience of this formulation is that, if we make the assumption that the Einstein relationship is valid, then using equations (1.31), (1.32), (1.43) and (1.44) we can write,

$$J_n = q(-\mu_n n \nabla \phi + \frac{D_n q}{k_B T} n (\nabla \phi - \nabla \phi_n) = -q \mu_n n \nabla \phi_n = \sigma_n E \qquad \dots (1.45)$$

$$J_p = q(-\mu_p n \nabla \phi - \frac{D_p q}{k_B T} p \left(\nabla \phi_p - \nabla \phi \right) = -q \mu_p n \nabla \phi_p = \sigma_p E \qquad \dots (1.46)$$

where $\sigma_{n(p)} = q \mu_{n(p)} n(p)$ is the electron(hole) conductivity in the material.

1.13.3 Slotboom formulation ($\boldsymbol{\Phi}$, $\boldsymbol{\phi}_p$, $\boldsymbol{\phi}_n$)

Slotboom variables are the reformulated version of carrier density with a thermal voltage scaling factor *i.e,*

$$n = \rho_n \exp\left(-\frac{q\phi_n}{k_B T}\right) = \rho_n \exp\left(-\frac{\phi_n}{V_T}\right) \qquad \dots (1.47)$$

$$p = \rho_p \exp\left(\frac{q\phi_p}{k_B T}\right) = \rho_p \exp\left(-\frac{\phi_p}{V_T}\right) \qquad \dots (1.48)$$

where $V_T = \frac{k_B T}{q}$ is the thermal energy.

Hence equations (1.33) and (1.34) can be written as,

$$J_n = -qD_n e^{\phi} \nabla \rho_n \qquad \dots (1.49)$$

$$J_p = -qD_p e^{\phi} \nabla \rho_p \qquad \dots \qquad (1.50)$$

This drift-diffusion current density in a semiconductor is a purely diffusive flux of new kind of carrier with a properly modified diffusion constant.

This formalism of drift-diffusion models play a very important role in the analysis of HOIP lateral transport results.

1.14 Objectives and Outline

This thesis is focused on certain aspects of lateral charge transport in device geometries which are relevant to solution-processed organic field effect transistors and lateral solar cells. Well established materials were chosen for the fabrication of devices. This thesis is divided into six chapters.

It is essential to understand the properties and the bottlenecks governing the performance of devices studied so far. Thus, an overview of the fundamental principles of the charge transport in organic semiconductors and hybrid organic-inorganic perovskite systems are described in Chapter 1.

A key parameter to consider during the fabrication of the device is the right choice of materials and their processing conditions. Solution processability, mutual compatibility and high charge mobility are the parameters considered for the choice of the embedded material in the device. A detailed description of the chemical structure and optoelectronic properties of the materials are discussed in Chapter 2. It also discusses various characterization setups used in this thesis. A ferroelectric polymer dielectric based OFET is demonstrated using (semi-)crystalline polymers in Chapter 3. One of the fundamental limiting factors which restrict the fast charge transport and switching speed in OFET comes from the highly disordered dipolar interface at the semiconductor-dielectric interface. It is particularly important in the case of ferroelectric dielectrics as they have high dipolar moments. This issue is addressed in the next chapter.

Chapter 4 discusses an external electric field induced surface modification procedure utilized to enhance organic field effect transistor (OFET) characteristics using inherent spontaneous polarization in ferroelectric-dielectric polymer PVDF-TrFE. Accounts of analysis of high-resolution scanning microscopy measurements are presented to understand the structure-property relationship in the light of the realization of high-performance OFETs. The increase in the carrier mobility of the electric-field (EF) poled device correlates with the (EF) magnitude and evolution of dielectric microstructure and exhibits an enhancement beyond 300%. The enhanced interfacial transport property appears to have its origin in the dipolar orientation and nanostructure evolution at the interface.

In Chapter 5, channel length dependent current-voltage characteristics of lateral MSM devices using HOIP with symmetric (Au-Au & Al-Al) and asymmetric (Al-Au) electrodes are studied under light and dark conditions. Asymmetric current-voltage characteristics of Au-Al devices are systematically probed using scanning photocurrent microscopy. Highly localized photo generation near the Al-contact under reverse bias is explained using HOIP electronic properties and metal-semiconductor energetics. Analysis of the spatial variation and bias dependence of the local photocurrent allows

the mechanisms of photo carrier transport and collection to be identified in hybrid systems.

In Chapter 6, a light dependent position sensitive detector (PSD) using an active layer of organic inorganic halide perovskite is demonstrated. The lateral device is fabricated using indium tin oxide coated glass as common back electrode and gold as the top electrode. Apart from the linearity and the large span of position sensing range, the PSD response is characterized by a sizable responsivity. The device geometry for PSD also permits a high spatial resolution and transient signal mapping of the lateral photo voltage. The results can be understood in the framework of drift-diffusion model and offers another valuable utility from hybrid perovskite systems.

References

[1] H. Shirakawa, E. J. Louis, A. G. MacDiarmid, C. K. Chiang, A. J. Heeger, Synthesis of electrically conducting organic polymers: halogen derivatives of polyacetylene, (CH)_x. *J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun.* **1977**, 578.

[2] A. Facchetti, π-Conjugated Polymers for Organic Electronics and Photovoltaic
 Cell Applications. *Chem. Mater.* 2011, *23* (3), 733.

[3] J. H. Burroughes, D. D. C. Bradley, A. R. Brown, R. N. Marks, K. Mackay, R.
H. Friend, P. L. Burns, A. B. Holmes, Light-emitting diodes based on conjugated polymers. *Nature* 1990, *347*, 539.

[4] N. S. Sariciftci, L. Smilowitz, A. J. Heeger, F. Wudl, Photoinduced Electron Transfer from a Conducting Polymer to Buckminsterfullerene. *Science* **1992**, *258* (5087), 1474.

[5] H. Sirringhaus, T. Kawase, R. H. Friend, T. Shimoda, M. Inbasekaran, W. Wu,
E. P. Woo, High-Resolution Inkjet Printing of All-Polymer Transistor Circuits. *Science* 2000, *290* (5499), 2123.

[6] M. M. Lee, J. Teuscher, T. Miyasaka, T. N. Murakami, H. J. Snaith, Efficient Hybrid Solar Cells Based on Meso-Superstructured Organometal Halide Perovskites. *Science* **2012**, *338* (6107), 643.

[7] S. P. Senanayak, B. Yang, T. H. Thomas, N. Giesbrecht, W. Huang, E. Gann, B. Nair, K. Goedel, S. Guha, X. Moya, C. R. McNeill, P. Docampo, A. Sadhanala, R. H. Friend, H. Sirringhaus, Understanding charge transport in lead iodide perovskite thin-film field-effect transistors. *Science Advances* **2017**, *3* (1).

[8] Y. Mei, C. Zhang, Z. Vardeny, O. Jurchescu, Electrostatic gating of hybrid halide perovskite field-effect transistors: Balanced ambipolar transport at room-temperature. *MRS Communications* **2015**, *5* (2), 297.

[9] C. R. Kagan, D. B. Mitzi, C. D. Dimitrakopoulos, Organic-Inorganic Hybrid Materials as Semiconducting Channels in Thin-Film Field-Effect Transistors. *Science* **1999**, 286 (5441), 945.

[10] F. Deschler, M. Price, S. Pathak, L. E. Klintberg, D. D. Jarausch, R. Higler, S. Hüttner, T. Leijtens, S. D. Stranks, H. J. Snaith, M. Atatüre, R. T. Phillips, R. H. Friend, High Photoluminescence Efficiency and Optically Pumped Lasing in Solution-Processed Mixed Halide Perovskite Semiconductors. *J. Phys. Chem. Lett.* **2014**, *5* (8), 1421.

[11] P. Kumar, B. Zhao, R. H. Friend, A. Sadhanala, K. S. Narayan, Kinetic Control of Perovskite Thin-Film Morphology and Application in Printable Light-Emitting Diodes. *ACS Energy Letters* **2017**, *2* (1), 81.

Y. H. Kim, H. Cho, J. H. Heo, T. S. Kim, N. S. Myoung, C. L. Lee, S. H. Im, T.
W. Lee, Multicolored Organic/Inorganic Hybrid Perovskite Light-Emitting Diodes. *Advanced Materials* 2015, 27 (7), 1248.

[13] S. R. Forrest, The path to ubiquitous and low-cost organic electronic appliances on plastic. *Nature* **2004**, *428* (6986), 911.

[14] H. Sirringhaus, 25th Anniversary Article: Organic Field-Effect Transistors: The Path Beyond Amorphous Silicon. *Adv. Mater.* **2014**, *26* (9), 1319.

[15] S. P. Senanayak, V. K. Sangwan, J. J. McMorrow, K. Everaerts, Z. Chen, A. Facchetti, M. C. Hersam, T. J. Marks, K. S. and Narayan, Self-Assembled
Nanodielectrics for High-Speed, Low-Voltage Solution-Processed Polymer Logic Circuits. *Advanced Electronic Materials* **2015**, *1* (12), 1500226.

[16] I. Kang, H. J. Yun, D. S. Chung, S. K. Kwon, Y. H. Kim, Record High Hole Mobility in Polymer Semiconductors via Side-Chain Engineering. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2013**, *135* (40), 14896.

[17] H. E. Katz, A. J. Lovinger, J. Johnson, C. Kloc, T. Siegrist, W. Li, Y.-Y. Lin, A. Dodabalapur, A soluble and air-stable organic semiconductor with high electron mobility. *Nature* **2000**, *404*, 478.

[18] H. Sirringhaus, Device Physics of Solution-Processed Organic Field-Effect Transistors. *Adv. Mater.* **2005**, *17*, 2411.

[19] H. Usta, A. Facchetti, T. J. Marks, n-Channel Semiconductor Materials Design for Organic Complementary Circuits. *Acc. Chem. Res.* **2011**, *44* (7), 501.

[20] P. Heremans, D. Cheyns, B. P. Rand, Strategies for Increasing the Efficiency of Heterojunction Organic Solar Cells: Material Selection and Device Architecture. *Acc. Chem. Res.* **2009**, *42* (11), 1740.

[21] Z. B. Henson, K. Müllen, G. C. Bazan, Design strategies for organic semiconductors beyond the molecular formula. *Nat. Chem.* **2012**, *4*, 699.

[22] I. G. Austin, N. F. Mott, Polarons in crystalline and non-crystalline materials. *Advances in Physics* **2001**, *50* (7), 757

[23] V. Coropceanu, J. Cornil, D. A. da Silva Filho, Y. Olivier, R. Silbey, J.-L. Brédas, Charge Transport in Organic Semiconductors. *Chem. Rev.* **2007**, *107* (4), 926.

[24] I. N. Hulea, S. Fratini, H. Xie, C. L. Mulder, N. N. Iossad, G. Rastelli, S. Ciuchi,
A. F. Morpurgo, Tunable Frohlich polarons in organic single-crystal transistors. *Nat. Mater.* 2006, 5 (12), 982.

[25] S. Allard, M. Forster, B. Souharce, H. Thiem, U. Scherf, Organic Semiconductors for Solution-Processable Field-Effect Transistors (OFETs). *Angew. Chem.* **2008**, *47*, (22), 4070.

[26] R. Noriega, J. Rivnay, K. Vandewal, F. P. V. Koch, N. Stingelin, P. Smith, M.
F. Toney, A. Salleo, A general relationship between disorder, aggregation and charge transport in conjugated polymers. *Nat. Mater.* 2013, *12* (11), 1038.

[27] G. Horowitz, Organic Field-Effect Transistors Adv. Mater. 1998, 10 (5), 365.

[28] A. Troisi, Charge transport in high mobility molecular semiconductors: classical models and new theories. *Chemical Society Reviews* **2011**, *40* (5), 2347.

[29] N. Tessler, Y. Preezant, N. Rappaport, Y. Roichman, Charge Transport in Disordered Organic Materials and Its Relevance to Thin-Film Devices: A Tutorial Review. *Adv. Mater.* **2009**, *21* (27), 2741.

[30] J. L. Bredas, G. B. Street, Polarons, bipolarons, and solitons in conducting polymers. *Acc. of Chem. Res.* **1985**, *18*. (10), 309.

[31] M. Capone, W. Stephan, M. Grilli, Small-polaron formation and optical absorption in Su-Schrieffer-Heeger and Holstein models. *Phys. Rev. B*, *56* (8), 4484.

[32] A. Miller, E. Abrahams, Impurity Conduction at Low Concentrations. *Phys. Rev.***1960**, *120* (3), 745.

[33] J. D. Yuen, R. Menon, N. E. Coates, E. B. Namdas, S. Cho, S. T. Hannahs, D. Moses, A. J. Heeger, Nonlinear transport in semiconducting polymers at high carrier densities. *Nat. Mater.* **2009**, *8* (7), 572.

[34] E. A. Davis, N. F. Mott, *Electronic Processes in Non-Crystalline Materials*, Vol.2nd Edition, *Oxford University Press*, 1979.

[35] A. S. Dhoot, G. M. Wang, D. Moses, A. J. Heeger, Voltage-Induced Metal-Insulator Transition in Polythiophene Field-Effect Transistors. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **2006**, *96* (24), 246403.

[36] A. Pérez-Garrido, M. Ortuño, E. Cuevas, J. Ruiz, M. Pollak, Conductivity of the two-dimensional Coulomb glass. *Phys. Rev. B* **1997**, *55* (14), R8630.

[37] K. Asadi, A. J. Kronemeijer, T. Cramer, L. Jan Anton Koster, P. W. M. Blom,D. M. de Leeuw, Polaron hopping mediated by nuclear tunnelling in semiconducting polymers at high carrier density. *Nat. Commun.* 2013, *4*.

[38] P. G. Le Comber, W. E. Spear, Electronic Transport in Amorphous Silicon Films. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **1970**, *25* (8), 509.

[39] J. A. Letizia, J. Rivnay, A. Facchetti, M. A. Ratner, T. J. Marks, Variable Temperature Mobility Analysis of n-Channel, p-Channel, and Ambipolar Organic Field-Effect Transistors. *Adv. Func. Mater.* **2010**, *20* (1), 50.

[40] A. S. Dhoot, J. D. Yuen, M. Heeney, I. McCulloch, D. Moses, A. J. Heeger, Beyond the metal-insulator transition in polymer electrolyte gated polymer field-effect transistors. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* **2006**, *103* (32), 11834.

[41] M. J. Panzer, C. D. Frisbie, High Carrier Density and Metallic Conductivity in Poly(3-hexylthiophene) Achieved by Electrostatic Charge Injection. *Adv. Func. Mater.* **2006**, *16* (8), 1051.

[42] H. Koezuka, A. Tsumura, T. Ando, Field-effect transistor with polythiophene thin film. *Synthetic Metals* **1987**, *18* (1-3), 699.

[43] Jun Li, Yan Zhao, Huei Shuan Tan, Yunlong Guo, Chong-An Di, Gui Yu, Yunqi Liu, Ming Lin, Suo Hon Lim, Yuhua Zhou, Haibin Su, B. S. Ong, A stable solution-processed polymer semiconductor with record high-mobility for printed transistors. *Scientific Reports* **2012**, *2* (754).

[44] H. Matsui, A. S. Mishchenko, T. Hasegawa, Distribution of Localized States from Fine Analysis of Electron Spin Resonance Spectra in Organic Transistors. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **2010**, *104*, 056602.

[45] H. Sirringhaus, T. Sakanoue, J. F. Chang, Charge-transport physics of highmobility molecular semiconductors. *Phys. Status Solidi B* **2012**, *249*, 1655.

[46] H. Alves, A. S. Molinari, H. Xie, A. F. Morpurgo, Metallic conduction at organic charge-transfer interfaces. *Nat. Mater.* **2008**, *7*, 574.

[47] L.-L. Chua, J. Zaumseil, J.-F. Chang, E. C. W. Ou, P. K. H. Ho, H. Sirringhaus,
R. H. Friend, General observation of n-type field-effect behaviour in organic semiconductors. *Nature* 2005, *434*, 194.

[48] T. B. Singh, F. Meghdadi, S. Günes, N. Marjanovic, G. Horowitz, P. Lang, S. Bauer, N. S. Sariciftci, High-Performance Ambipolar Pentacene Organic Field-Effect

Transistors on Poly(vinyl alcohol) Organic Gate Dielectric. *Advanced Materials* **2005**, *17* (19), 2315.

[49] R. C. G. Naber, P. W. M. Blom, G. H. Gelinck, A. W. Marsman, D. M. de Leeuw, An Organic Field-Effect Transistor with Programmable Polarity. *Advanced Materials* **2005**, *17* (22), 2692.

[50] M. H. Yoon, C. Kim, A. Facchetti, T. J. Marks, Gate Dielectric Chemical Structure–Organic Field-Effect Transistor Performance Correlations for Electron, Hole, and Ambipolar Organic Semiconductors. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **2006**, *128* (39), 12851.

[51] S. M. Sze, K. N. Kwok, *Physics of Semiconductor Devices*, Vol. Third Edition, *Wiley Publications*.

[52] T. G. Bäcklund, H. G. O. Sandberg, R. Österbacka, H. Stubb, T. Mäkelä, S. Jussila, Towards all-polymer field-effect transistors with solution processable materials. **2005**, *148* (1), 87.

[53] A. A. Virkar, S. Mannsfeld, Z. Bao, N. Stingelin, Organic Semiconductor Growth and Morphology Considerations for Organic Thin-Film Transistors. *Advanced Materials* **2010**, *22* (34), 3857.

[54] Y. Jung, R. J. Kline, D. A. Fischer, E. K. Lin, M. Heeney, I. McCulloch, D. M. DeLongchamp, The Effect of Interfacial Roughness on the Thin Film Morphology and Charge Transport of High-Performance Polythiophenes. *Adv. Func. Mater.* 2008, *18* (5), 742.

[55] S. Y. Yang, K. Shin, C. E. Park, The Effect of Gate-Dielectric Surface Energy on Pentacene Morphology and Organic Field-Effect Transistor Characteristics. *Advanced Functional Materials* **2005**, *15* (11), 1806.

[56] Y. Diao, L. Shaw, Z. Bao, S. C. B. Mannsfeld, Morphology control strategies for solution-processed organic semiconductor thin films. *Energy Environ. Sci.* **2014**, *7*, 2145.

[57] A. Facchetti, M. H. Yoon, T. J. Marks, Gate Dielectrics for Organic Field-Effect Transistors: New Opportunities for Organic Electronics. *Advanced Materials* 2005, *17* (14), 1705. [58] R. P. Ortiz, A. Facchetti, T. J. Marks, High-k Organic, Inorganic, and Hybrid Dielectrics for Low-Voltage Organic Field-Effect Transistors. *Chemical Reviews* **2010**, *110* (1), 205.

[59] Y. Guo, G. Yu, Y. Liu, Functional Organic Field-Effect Transistors. *Advanced Materials* **2010**, *22* (40), 4427.

[60] S. P. Senanayak, S. Guha, K. S. Narayan, Polarization fluctuation dominated electrical transport processes of polymer-based ferroelectric field effect transistors. *Physical Review B* **2012**, *85* (11), 115311.

[61] S. E. Fritz, T. W. Kelley, C. D. Frisbie, Effect of Dielectric Roughness on Performance of Pentacene TFTs and Restoration of Performance with a Polymeric Smoothing Layer. *The Journal of Physical Chemistry B* **2005**, *109* (21), 10574.

[62] S. P. Senanayak, A. Z. Ashar, C. Kanimozhi, S. Patil, K. S. Narayan, Roomtemperature bandlike transport and Hall effect in a high-mobility ambipolar polymer. *Physical Review B* **2015**, *91* (11), 115302.

[63] H. Sirringhaus, P. J. Brown, R. H. Friend, M. M. Nielsen, K. Bechgaard, B. M.
W. Langeveld-Voss, A. J. H. Spiering, R. A. J. Janssen, E. W. Meijer, P. Herwig, D. M.
de Leeuw, Two-dimensional charge transport in self-organized, high-mobility conjugated polymers. *Nature* 1999, 401, 685.

[64] R. J. Kline, M. D. McGehee, M. F. Toney, Highly oriented crystals at the buried interface in polythiophene thin-film transistors. *Nature Materials* **2006**, *5*, 222.

[65] K.G.Yager, http://gisaxs.com/index.php/Example:P3HT_orientation_analysis.

[66] M. Wang, F. Wudl, Top-down meets bottom-up: organized donor-acceptor heterojunctions for organic solar cells. *J. Mater. Chem.* **2012**, *22*, 24297.

[67] I. Osaka, K. Takimiya, Backbone orientation in semiconducting polymers. *Polymer* **2015**, *59* (Supplement C), A1.

[68] C. B. Nielsen, M. Turbiez, I. McCulloch, Recent Advances in the Development of Semiconducting DPP-Containing Polymers for Transistor Applications. *Advanced Materials* **2013**, *25* (13), 1859.

[69] C. Reese, M. Roberts, M.-m. Ling, Z. Bao, Organic thin film transistors. *Materials Today* **2004**, *7* (9), 20.

[70] J. Rivnay, L. H. Jimison, J. E. Northrup, M. F. Toney, R. Noriega, S. Lu, T. J. Marks, A. Facchetti, A. Salleo, Large modulation of carrier transport by grain-boundary molecular packing and microstructure in organic thin films. *Nature Materials* **2009**, *8*, 952.

[71] J.-F. Chang, B. Sun, D. W. Breiby, M. M. Nielsen, T. I. Sölling, M. Giles, I. McCulloch, H. Sirringhaus, Enhanced Mobility of Poly(3-hexylthiophene) Transistors by Spin-Coating from High-Boiling-Point Solvents. *Chemistry of Materials* **2004**, *16* (23), 4772.

[72] A. Luzio, L. Criante, V. D'Innocenzo, M. Caironi, Control of charge transport in a semiconducting copolymer by solvent-induced long-range order. *Scientific Reports* **2013**, *3*, 3425.

[73] A. L. Briseno, J. Aizenberg, Y.-J. Han, R. A. Penkala, H. Moon, A. J. Lovinger,
C. Kloc, Z. Bao, Patterned Growth of Large Oriented Organic Semiconductor Single
Crystals on Self-Assembled Monolayer Templates. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* 2005, *127* (35), 12164.

[74] T. M. Brenner, D. A. Egger, L. Kronik, G. Hodes, D. Cahen, Hybrid organic inorganic perovskites: low-cost semiconductors with intriguing charge-transport properties. *Nature Reviews Materials* **2016**, *1*, 15007.

[75] N. O. Yamamuro, O. Yamamuro, T. Matsuo, H. Suga, p-T phase relations of CH₃NH₃PbX₃ (X = Cl, Br, I) crystals. *J. Phys. Chem. Solids* **1992**, *53*, 277.

[76] A. Walsh, Principles of Chemical Bonding and Band Gap Engineering in Hybrid
Organic–Inorganic Halide Perovskites. *The Journal of Physical Chemistry C* 2015, *119*(11), 5755.

[77] S. H. J., Perovskites: The Emergence of a New Era for Low-Cost, High-Efficiency Solar Cells. J. Phys. Chem. Lett. 2013, 4 (21).

[78] D. B. Mitzi, C. D. Dimitrakopoulos, L. L. Kosbar, Structurally Tailored Organic–Inorganic Perovskites: Optical Properties and Solution-Processed Channel Materials for Thin-Film Transistors. *Chem. Mater.* **2001**, *13* (10), 3728.

[79] A. Kojima, K. Teshima, Y. Shirai, T. Miyasaka, Organometal Halide Perovskites as Visible-Light Sensitizers for Photovoltaic Cells. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2009**, *131* (17), 6050.

[80] P.-S. Shen, Y.-H. Chiang, M.-H. Li, T.-F. Guo, P. Chen, Research Update: Hybrid organic-inorganic perovskite (HOIP) thin films and solar cells by vapor phase reaction. *APL Materials* **2016**, *4* (9), 091509.

[81] J. P. Correa-Baena, A. Abate, M. Michael Saliba, W. Tress, T. J. Jacobsson, M. Grätzel, A. Hagfeldta, The rapid evolution of highly efficient perovskite solar cells. *Energy Environ. Sci.* **2017**, *10*, 710.

[82] M. Graetzel, R. A. J. Janssen, D. B. Mitzi, E. H. Sargent, Materials interface engineering for solution-processed photovoltaics. *Nature* **2012**, *488*, 304.

[83] Q. Dong, Y. Fang, Y. Shao, P. Mulligan, J. Qiu, L. Cao, J. Huang, Electron-hole diffusion lengths > 175 μ m in solution-grown CH₃NH₃PbI₃ single crystals. *Science* **2015**, *347* (6225), 967.

[84] S. D. Stranks, G. E. Eperon, G. Grancini, C. Menelaou, M. J. P. Alcocer, T. Leijtens, L. M. Herz, A. Petrozza, H. J. Snaith, Electron-Hole Diffusion Lengths Exceeding 1 Micrometer in an Organometal Trihalide Perovskite Absorber. *Science* **2013**, *342* (6156), 341.

[85] G. Xing, N. Mathews, S. Sun, S. S. Lim, Y. M. Lam, M. Grätzel, S. Mhaisalkar,
T. C. Sum, Long-Range Balanced Electron- and Hole-Transport Lengths in Organic-Inorganic CH₃NH₃PbI₃. *Science* 2013, *342* (6156), 344.

[86] K. Hwang, Y.-S. Jung, Y.-J. Heo, F. H. Scholes, S. E. Watkins, J. Subbiah, D. J. Jones, D.-Y. Kim, D. Vak, Toward Large Scale Roll-to-Roll Production of Fully Printed Perovskite Solar Cells. *Advanced Materials* 2015, *27* (7), 1241.

[87] C. Barugkin, J. Cong, T. Duong, S. Rahman, H. T. Nguyen, D. Macdonald, T.
P. White, K. R. Catchpole, Ultralow Absorption Coefficient and Temperature Dependence of Radiative Recombination of CH₃NH₃PbI₃ Perovskite from Photoluminescence. *The Journal of Physical Chemistry Letters* 2015, 6 (5), 767.

[88] P. Fan, D. Gu, G. X. Liang, J. T. Luo, J. L. Chen, Z. H. Zheng, D. P. Zhang, High-performance perovskite CH₃NH₃PbI₃ thin films for solar cells prepared by singlesource physical vapour deposition. *Scientific Reports* **2016**, *6*, 29910.

[89] S. Liu, L. Wang, W.-C. Lin, S. Sucharitakul, C. Burda, X. P. A. Gao, Imaging the Long Transport Lengths of Photo-generated Carriers in Oriented Perovskite Films. *Nano Letters* **2016**, *16* (12), 7925.

[90] Y. Yuan, J. Chae, Y. Shao, Q. Wang, Z. Xiao, A. Centrone, J. Huang, Photovoltaic Switching Mechanism in Lateral Structure Hybrid Perovskite Solar Cells. *Advanced Energy Materials* **2015**, *5* (15), 1500615.

[91] J. Ding, L. Jing, X. Cheng, Y. Zhao, S. Du, X. Zhan, H. Cui, Design Growth of MAPbI3 Single Crystal with (220) Facets Exposed and Its Superior Optoelectronic Properties. *The Journal of Physical Chemistry Letters* **2017**, 216.

[92] Z. Zuo, J. Ding, Y. Zhao, S. Du, Y. Li, X. Zhan, H. Cui, Enhanced Optoelectronic Performance on the (110) Lattice Plane of an MAPbBr₃ Single Crystal. *The Journal of Physical Chemistry Letters* **2017**, *8* (3), 684.

[93] D. B. Mitzi, S. Wang, C. A. Feild, C. A. Chess, A. M. Guloy, Conducting Layered Organic-inorganic Halides Containing <1 1 0>-Oriented Perovskite Sheets. *Science* **1995**, *267*, 1473.

[94] R. D. Lamboll, N. C. Greenham, Reduced dimensionality in drift-diffusion models of back-contact solar cells and scanning photocurrent microscopy. *J. Appl. Phys.* 2017, *122*, 133106.

Chapter 2

Materials and Methods

2.1 Introduction

The properties of a material, its processing conditions and fabrication procedure have a high impact on the device performance. The key parameters to consider during the selection of materials and fabrication processes are (i) the use of high mobility, stable semiconductors (ii) energy level compatibility between adjacent layers and with electrodes to avoid the formation of energy barriers which are futile to the charge injection (iii) solution processability.^[1-4] Also, the orthogonality of solvents is to be ensured to prevent the formation of morphological defects and intermixed layers at interfaces.^[5-7] This chapter discusses polymer semiconducting and dielectric materials used for OFET fabrication and hybrid perovskite material used for lateral MSM device and position sensitive detectors.

2.2 Polymer Semiconductor

2.2.1 P3HT

P3HT is a polythiophene derivate, whose properties are widely studied in the last two decades, which make it a model system for fundamental studies on charge transport.^[8] Also, it has been used in wide variety of applications such as photovoltaics,^[9] PFETs and photodetectors.^[10, 11] P3HT can be easily prepared using standard cross-coupling chemistry with a controlled molecular weight, regioregularity, and precise end-group functionality and the hexyl chains on either sides of the thiophene subunits gives high solubility to the molecule in common organic solvents such as

chloroform and chlorobenzene.^[12] Earlier section: 1.10 described the importance of molecular ordering and orientation in charge transport mechanism. An edge-on orientation (**Figure: 1.11a**) of molecules is preferred for a favorable charge transport in FET system, since it will offer an extended π - π coupling along the transport pathway.^[13] Regioregular P3HT (rr-P3HT), which have a head-to-tail arrangement as shown in **Figure: 2.1** along the chain can stack together to form a predominantly edge-on configuration.^[14] rr-P3HT from American Dye Corporation having following specifications was used in the device fabrication (i) molecular weight(MW) \approx 87000 g/mol, (ii) poly dispersity index (PDI) =1.2, and (iii) regioregularity > 98%. 10 mg/ml solution of rr-P3HT in anhydrous chlorobenzene (CB) was used for film fabrication. Thin films were prepared on dielectric via static dispense spin coating using 60µl of the P3HT solution. Post-annealing of the films was carried out at 90°C for 30 min. in an inert atmosphere, to improve the crystallinity, packing and to remove any residual solvents in the film.



Figure 2.1: (a) Chemical structure of polythiophene, (b) head-to-tail arrangement of molecules in rr-P3HT.

2.2.2 PBTOR

BTzOR-based polymer semiconductors shows high solubility in common solvents, extensive conjugation, low optical bandgaps, and high crystallinity, high μ_{FET}^h $(0.06 - 0.25 \text{ cm}^2/(\text{Vs}))$, as well as significantly enhanced I_{on} : I_{off} ratios and ambient I-V stability. The high μ_{FET}^h of the BTzOR-containing head-to-head polymers arises due to higher degree of backbone coplanarity induced by following factors (i) attractive (thiazolyl)S····O(alkoxy) van der Waal interaction in the sub unit due to thiazol, **Figure: 2.2** (ii) by eliminating C–H···H–C interactions which normally occur in thiophene based polymers.^[15, 16] These structural features allow the molecule to achieve better packing to facilitate improved charge transport properties.



Figure 2.2: (a) Head-to-head linkages via intramolecular S…O conformational locking; $S \dots O = S(thienyl) \dots O(alkoxy)$ and $S(thienyl) \dots O(carbonyl)$. (b) Chemical structure of PBTOR (Reproduced from Reference [15]).

PBTOR procured from Polyera Active Inc. was used for PFET fabrication without further filtration. 10 mg/ml of the polymer solution in chlorobenzene was spin coated on the dielectric at 800 rpm and annealed at 90°C for 30 min, in the N₂ glove box to obtain a uniform film of thickness ~ 80 nm.

2.3 Dielectric: PVDF-TrFE

Polyvinylidene fluoride (PVDF) is a semicrystalline polymer having a relatively large dielectric constant ($\varepsilon_r > 10$) and a high DC breakdown strength ($E_{bd} \sim 770$ MV/m).^[17, 18] PVDF produced from homopolymer (i.e., from 100% CH₂=CF₂ monomer) have a regular structure of alternating CH₂ and CF₂ groups. PVDF exist in four polymorphous forms viz, α , β , γ , and δ phases depending on the chain conformation, among which α , β phases are most commonly obtained.^[19] The chain conformations of α , β phases are shown in **Figure: 2.3a**. The polar β phase with the zigzag (all-trans) confirmation is of interest in this work owing to its high (semi-)crystallinity and FE properties among all of the PVDF polymorphs.^[20] The electrostatic properties of PVDF arise from the high difference between the electro-negativity of the fluorine atoms and other atoms such as carbon and hydrogen in the monomer unit. The resulting molecular dipoles in the monomer unit (CH₂-CF₂) are aligned perpendicular to the main chain axis as shown in **Figure: 2.3a**. The energy required to form the all-trans form decreases with increasing defect groups. Thus a random copolymer P(VDF-TrFE) synthesized using PVDF, and a comonomer polytrifluoroethylene (PTrFE) will increases the unit cell size and inter planar distance of the ferroelectric phase, resulting in a reduced dipole-dipole interaction. Also, it results in elevated remnant polarizations and crystallinity in P(VDF-TrFE), in addition to lowering the Curie temperature ($T_c \sim 110$ ⁰C) allowing it to crystallize into ferroelectric phase below the melting point ($T_m \sim 150$ °C).^[21] The crystal structure, phase transition and ferroelectric properties are affected by the ratio of VDF/TrFE content and the processing conditions.^[22, 23] They have been widely considered to be the materials of choice for various polymer ferroelectric (FE) and

piezoelectric (PE) applications such as electronic memory devices, polymer transistors, sensors, and actuators.^[24]



Figure 2.3: (a) Schematic of α , β phase configurations of PVDF molecule, the direction of dipole moment in a monomer unit is shown as a dotted arrow in the figure, c-axis represents the molecular axis in PVDF, (reproduced from Reference [20]) (b) chemical structure of P(VDF-TrFE) random copolymer.

P(VDF-TrFE) having molar composition of 75:25 of VDF:TrFE procured from Sigma Aldrich is used in the preparation of PFET gate insulating layer. The copolymer was first dissolved in N-N dimethylformamide (DMF) and thoroughly dissolved overnight using a magnetic stirrer. Post-annealing was carried out at 145 ^oC for 120 min. in inert atmosphere to increase the crystallinity and ferroelectric characteristics of the film.

2.4 Methyl Ammonium Lead Iodide (MAPbI₃)

There is a large class of hybrid perovskite compounds with promising optoelectronic characteristics. Out of those, methyl ammonium lead iodide MAPbI₃, has

been most extensively investigated and can therefore be seen as a standard perovskite and a model compound. Crystal structure of MAPbI₃ is shown in **Figure: 2.4**.



*Figure 2.4: Crystal structure of MAPbI*³ *at room temperature.*

Methyl ammonium iodide (MAI) and lead iodide (PbI₂) purchased from Dyesol was used without further purification. MAPbI₃ films were prepared using one step solution method from a 40 wt.% solution made using 1.05:1 molar ratio of MAI:PbI₂ in dimethyl sulfoxide.^[25] The solution was thoroughly mixed for 5 hours using magnetic stirrer. Solution is then spin coated on the substrate at 5000 rpm for 80 sec to obtain a thin film of thickness ~ 80 nm. Post-annealing of the film was carried out at 100 ^oC for 60 min. in an inert atmosphere to assist the MAPbI₃ film formation.^[26]

2.5 Device Fabrication

OFET and lateral MSM devices were fabricated on an optically flat BK7 glass substrate, while Indium tin oxide (ITO) coated glass substrates with a sheet resistance of 15 Ω .cm⁻² was used for PSD fabrication. Substrates cut to 1x1" size were first cleaned by RCA procedure before film coating. RCA is a method of chemically removing the organic residue from the substrate based on sequential oxidative desorption and complexing of the residue with hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂)-ammonia solution (NH₄OH)- deionized water (DI-H₂O) mixture.^[27] A step by step account of the procedure is given below,

- (i) Ultrasonic cleaning of substrates in a soap solution, at $70 \,{}^{0}$ C for 10 min.
- (ii) Ultrasonic cleaning the substrates in DI-H₂O for 10 min.
- (iii) Ultrasonic cleaning the substrates in 1:1 mixture of Isopropyl alcohol and Acetone for 10 min.
- (iv) Soak the substrate in a mixture of H_2O_2 :30 % NH₄OH: DI-H₂O (1:1:5 by volume). The solution is heated up to 100 0 C, and maintained for ~2 min.
- (v) Ultrasonic cleaning the substrates in DI-H₂O for 10 min.
- (vi) Wash the substrate in DI-H₂O, and then blow dry under N₂ flow.

The quality of the RCA was monitored by the contact angle of water on the cleaned substrate. A good RCA cleaning will result in complete wetting of the substrate by water.

2.5.1 PFET

PFETs were fabricated in TC-BG geometry. Al/Au gate electrodes were thermally evaporated at 10⁻⁶ mbar vacuum on to an RCA cleaned BK7 substrate using precut shadow masks. Al-electrodes used for poling the dielectric is thermally evaporated orthogonal to the gate electrode. This was followed by spin coating of P(VDF-TrFE) dielectric layer. Spin coating speed and duration are optimized for a thin dielectric coating while maintaining a low leakage current through the insulator. Necessary post-processing of the dielectric was performed to ensure the desired structural phase and surface roughness. Polymer semiconductor is then spin coated on the dielectric surface to obtain a thin, uniform film covering the channel area. Postannealing of the semiconductor layer is performed to remove any residual solvent and to achieve better packing of the polymer molecules. Source/drain electrodes were thermally evaporated on to the semiconducting surface using a shadow mask with a predefined channel length. The evaporation rate of the electrode materials was maintained to obtain a smooth metal-semiconductor interface. Schematic of the step by step procedure of PFET fabrication is shown in the **Figure: 2.5**.



Figure 2.5: Schematic of a step-by-step description of PFET fabrication.

2.5.2 Lateral MSM Devices

Devices were prepared on cleaned glass substrates. Two parallel electrodes (Al or Au) were thermally evaporated at $\sim 10^{-6}$ mbar using a predefined shadow mask.

Asymmetric electrode (Al-Au) were deposited in two steps. The shadow masks were designed to have an electrode width of W~2 mm and channel length L~10-70 μ m. Optical quality HOIP films were prepared by a single-step method *via* solution processing. MAPbI₃ solution (40 wt.%) in dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) with 1.05:1 molar ratio between MAI and PbI₂ was spin coated at 3000 rpm for 80 sec covering both the electrodes. Additive 2,2',2"-(1,3,5-Benzinetriyl)-tris(1-phenyl-1-H-benzimidazole) (TPBi) was spin coated from chloroform at 5000 rpm for 10 sec at the end of the earlier step.^[28] The film was annealed at 100 °C for 60 min. in N₂ filled glove box while keeping ultra-low oxygen level. Schematic of lateral MSM device fabrication is shown in **Figure: 2.6**.



Figure 2.6: Schematic of lateral MSM device fabrication.

2.5.3 Position Sensitive Detector

PSDs were fabricated on ITO substrates. Optical quality HOIP films were prepared on patterned ITO substrate using the MAPbI₃ solution as described in the previous section. It was followed by spin coating of a very thin layer of acceptor polymer poly[2,8-bis(dicarboximide)-2,6-diyl]-alt-5,5'-(2,2'- bithiophene)] (N2200). 40 nm of gold electrodes was thermally evaporated on the perovskite film using predefined shadow masks. The step-by-step procedure of a PSD fabrication is shown in **Figure: 2.7**.



Figure 2.7: Schematic of PSD fabrication procedure.

2.6 Experimental Techniques

2.6.1 X-ray Diffraction Measurement

X-ray diffraction (XRD) measurements were performed using Bruker axs D8-Discover with Cu K- α source. Thin films samples were prepared on RCA cleaned BK7 glass for the measurement. Bruker axs D8-Discover with Cu K- α source was used for the measurement. Scans were performed in steps of 0.0045 °.

2.6.2 UV/VIS Absorption Measurement

Absorption measurements on thin films were carried out using Perkin Elmer UV/ Vis Spectrometer Lambda-750. The samples for measurements were prepared as thin films coated on RCA cleaned quartz substrates.

2.6.3 DC Characterization

The output and transfer characteristics of OFETs were measured using Keithley SCS 4200. The measurements were performed in a vacuum chamber (10⁻³ mbar) fitted with external electrical connection. Device parameters such as field effect mobility(μ_{FET}^{sat}), on-off ratio (I_{on}/I_{off}), threshold voltage (V_{th}) were extracted from the expression $I_{ds,sat} = \frac{W}{2L} \mu_{FET}^{sat} C_i (V_{gs} - V_{th})^2$, where $I_{ds,sat}$ is the saturation source-drain current, W is the width of the transistor channel, L is the length of the channel, C_i is the capacitance per unit area of the gate dielectric, V_{gs} is the applied gate voltage.

2.6.4 Optoelectronic Measurement

Current-voltage characteristics of MSM devices under global illumination were measured from top side (HOIP side) of the device as shown in **Figure: 2.8a**. The devices were kept under vacuum during the measurement. 532 nm wavelength continuous wave (CW) laser diode along with neutral density filters was used for the illumination of the devices. Photoresponse was recorded using Keithley SCS 4200.

Non-uniform illumination of the channel region of PSD and the local photocurrent scan was carried out by using a home built large-area high-resolution laser beam induced photocurrent (LBIC) scanning setup, as shown in **Figure: 2.8b**. 532 nm diode laser was used as the light source. The light was illuminated from the ITO side during the measurements. An external driver circuit driven by a function generator reference signal was used to modulate the laser. The same reference signal was coupled to SRS 830 Lock-in amplifier for a phase locked detection of photogenerated signal from the device. 50x, 0.45 NA microscope objective was used to obtain a tightly focused light spot (radius < 8 μ m) on the sample plane. The device under test was placed on a

sample holder situated on top of Thorlab xyz motion controller with 5 μ m resolution. *LabVIEW* program was used for instrument control, data acquisition and display. A Silicon photo-detector placed just above the sample surface was used to capture the transmitted image of the sample.



Figure 2.8: Schematic of (a) photoresponse measurement of HOIP MSM device under broad illumination mode (b) lateral photosignal measurement setup in a bottom illumination mode. Sample mounted on an x-y stage is controlled at micron scale precision.

2.6.5 Transient Response Measurement

Transient measurements on PSD was carried out by monitoring the signal across the Au-electrode and the ITO electrode in response to a 50 ns pulse laser source (**Figure: 2.9**). The laser illumination spot ($\lambda = 532$ nm laser with 320 µW power) is scanned across the channel from the overlapping electrodes (x = 0) towards the center of the PSD channel. The photocurrent signal from the sample was amplified using a transimpedance preamplifier (SRS570) before coupling it to an oscilloscope. The transient photocurrent was monitored using a Lecroy 6100A oscilloscope in DC coupling mode with a bandwidth 1.25 GHz and impedance of 50 Ω and the results were verified using a high speed calibrated photodiode.



Figure 2.9: Schematic of the transient response measurement of PSD. The direction of scan is represented in the as arrows in the figure.

2.6.6 Atomic Force Microscopy (AFM)

JPK Nanowizard 3 AFM was used to measure the surface topography and phase contrast of the region of interest (ROI) on the sample surface. Schematic of the AFM measurement setup is shown in **Figure: 2.10**. Various AFM cantilevers depending upon the mode of operation (contact/noncontact) and property of interest (conducting/non-conducting) were used in the measurement. The contact force was set using force-distance curve before each scan to apply optimal force on the sample surface. Aluminum coated cantilevers from Budget Sensors with nominal spring constant 40 N/m and frequency 300 kHz was used for non-contact scanning of the samples for surface topography and phase contrast measurement.



Figure 2.10: Schematic of AFM setup for surface topography and phase contrast measurement.

(a) Piezo Force Response Microscopy (PFM)

Piezo force response microscopy (PFM) measurements were carried out using an Ir/Pt coated cantilever (SCM-PIT from Bruker) having nominal spring constant 2.8 N/m and resonance frequency of 75 kHz. The samples were grounded during each measurement.

To estimate the piezoelectric response, an AC ($V = V_0 cos(\omega t)$) signal was applied to the tip during the measurement. A spontaneous polarization on the surface of the sample will give a quantifiable deflection on the cantilever due to an inverse piezoelectric response. The amplitude of tip deflection takes the form $\Delta Z = \Delta Z_0$ $cos(\omega t+\varphi)$, where $\Delta Z_0 = d_{33}V_0$, and d_{33} is the piezoelectric coefficient corresponds to the volume change in the material under applied voltage as shown in **Figure: 2.11**.^[29] It gives the measure of the amplitude of Vertical PFM (VPFM). The phase difference (φ) between the applied AC signal and PFM signal hold the information about the direction of dipoles on the surface.^[30] Similarly d_{15} component of polarization tensor gives information about the lateral PFM signal (LPFM). The phase contrast in the LPFM can give information about the orientation of the dipoles along the surface of the material. PFM was used in this thesis to measure the local polarization on the surface of P(VDF-TrFE) samples.



Figure 2.11: (a) Electric field aligned parallel to the spontaneous polarization leads to a lifting of the cantilever due to the d_{33} effect (out-of-plane signal). (b) The antiparallel alignment of the electric field and the spontaneous polarization leads to a vertical contraction and a horizontal expansion of the ferroelectric. (c), (d) Electric field applied orthogonally to the polarization results in a shear movement due to the d_{15} coefficient. This action causes a torsional deformation of the cantilever forcing the laser spot to move horizontally (in-plane signal). Vertical PFM (VPFM) and lateral PFM (LPFM) signals were recorded in independent channels along with corresponding phase signal. (reproduced from Reference[30]).

(b)Kelvin Probe Force Microscopy (KPFM)

Kelvin probe force microscopy (KPFM) is used to measure the surface potential on the surface of a sample. A potential difference is developed between the conducting tip of the AFM cantilever and the grounded sample due to difference in their Fermi levels. This contact potential difference can be expressed as CPD = $(\phi_{tip} - \phi_{sample})/q$, where ϕ_{tip} is the potential at the tip of the cantilever and ϕ_{sample} is the local surface potential on the sample and *e* is the electronic charge. It can be measured as the deflection of cantilever due to the CPD.

KPFM measurements of the devices were carried out in the ambient atmosphere using JPK Nanowizard 3 AFM. Cr/Pt coated cantilever with nominal frequency 75 kHz and force constant 2 N/m was used for the measurement. Cantilever tip potential was calibrated with respect to highly oriented pyrolytic graphite (HOPG) surface before each set of measurements. A constant hover height of 40 nm was maintained during the KPFM scan to obtain maximum signal from the measurement.

(c) Scanning Photocurrent Microscopy (SPCM)

A multimode optical fiber with a tapered end having aperture $\phi \sim 105$ nm was used for scanning the channel of MSM device. The optical fiber attached to a tuning fork having resonant frequency, f = 37 kHz and quality factor Q ~ 940 was mounted on the piezo head of the atomic force microscope and operated in near field mode ($d < \lambda$). 532 nm laser operated at 5mW was used as the light source in the measurement. The laser intensity was modulated at 83 Hz using an optical chopper. Modulated light was coupled to the optical fiber using a 20x, 0.40 NA microscope objective lens. The photocurrent signal from the device was amplified using SRS 830 lock-in amplifier (bandwidth ~ 100 kHz) and coupled to JPK scanning probe module (SPM) control for display. A photomultiplier tube (PMT) was used to measure the transmitted light through the device. The transmission map of the device is correlated with the SPCM image to find out the ends of the channel. Ambient light was completely blocked to avoid any external exposure of the sample. The measurements were performed in ambient air due to practical limitations of mounting the instrument in vacuum. The amount of moisture was controlled by keeping desiccants around the sample holder. A scan of 3 lines typically takes 15 minutes. Schematics of SPCM setup is shown in the **Figure: 2.12**.



Figure 2.12: Schematic of SPCM setup in a near-field optical microscopy configuration.

2.7 Summary

A range of high performance and functional materials were used in the construction of FETs, lateral MSM device and PSDs. Purity of the material and cleanliness of the surfaces were monitored during the fabrication process, also the geometry and processing conditions were optimized for each step of the fabrication to create high performance devices. Special attention was given to the solvents to achieve smooth interfaces. Various characterization techniques were employed to measure the optoelectronic properties and structure-property relations in FETs, lateral MSM devices and, PSDs.

References

[1] Y. Sun, Y. Liu, D. Zhu, Advances in organic field-effect transistors. *Journal of Materials Chemistry* **2005**, *15* (1), 53.

[2] H. Klauk, Organic thin-film transistors. *Chemical Society Reviews* 2010, *39* (7), 2643.

[3] L. Bürgi, R. H. Friend, H. Sirringhaus, Formation of the accumulation layer in polymer field-effect transistors. *Applied Physics Letters* **2003**, *82* (9), 1482.

[4] C. Reese, M. Roberts, M.-m. Ling, Z. Bao, Organic thin film transistors. *Materials Today* **2004**, *7* (9), 20.

[5] Y.-Y. Noh, H. Sirringhaus, Ultra-thin polymer gate dielectrics for top-gate polymer field-effect transistors. *Organic Electronics* **2009**, *10* (1), 174.

[6] A. Facchetti, π -Conjugated Polymers for Organic Electronics and Photovoltaic Cell Applications. *Chem. Mater.* **2011**, *23* (3), 733.

[7] J. Veres, S. Ogier, G. Lloyd, D. de Leeuw, Gate Insulators in Organic Field-Effect Transistors. *Chemistry of Materials* **2004**, *16* (23), 4543.

[8] Z. Bao, A. Dodabalapur, A. J. Lovinger, Soluble and processable regioregular poly(3-hexylthiophene) for thin film field-effect transistor applications with high mobility. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **1996**, *69*, 4108.

[9] M. T. Dang, L. Hirsch, G. Wantz, P3HT:PCBM, Best Seller in Polymer Photovoltaic Research. *Advanced Materials* **2011**, *23* (31), 3597.

[10] L.-L. Chua, J. Zaumseil, J.-F. Chang, E. C. W. Ou, P. K. H. Ho, H. Sirringhaus,
R. H. Friend, General observation of n-type field-effect behaviour in organic semiconductors. *Nature* 2005, *434*, 194.

[11] D. Kabra, Th. B. Singh, K. S. Narayan, Semiconducting-polymer-based position-sensitive detectors. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2004**, *85* (5073), 5073.

[12] R. D. McCullough, The Chemistry of Conducting Polythiophenes. *Advanced Materials* **1998**, *10* (2), 93.

[13] H. Sirringhaus, P. J. Brown, R. H. Friend, M. M. Nielsen, K. Bechgaard, B. M.
W. Langeveld-Voss, A. J. H. Spiering, R. A. J. Janssen, E. W. Meijer, P. Herwig, D. M.
de Leeuw, Two-dimensional charge transport in self-organized, high-mobility conjugated polymers. *Nature* 1999, 401, 685.

[14] I. Osaka, K. Takimiya, Backbone orientation in semiconducting polymers. *Polymer* **2015**, *59* (Supplement C), A1.

[15] X. Guo, J. Quinn, Z. Chen, H. Usta, Y. Zheng, Y. Xia, J. W. Hennek, R. P. Ortiz,
T. J. Marks, A. Facchetti, Dialkoxybithiazole: A New Building Block for Head-to-Head
Polymer Semiconductors. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* 2013, *135* (5), 1986.

[16] S. P. Senanayak, V. K. Sangwan, J. J. McMorrow, K. Everaerts, Z. Chen, A. Facchetti, M. C. Hersam, T. J. Marks, K. S. Narayan, Self-Assembled Nanodielectrics for High-Speed, Low-Voltage Solution-Processed Polymer Logic Circuits. *Adv. Electron. Mater.* **2015**, *1* (12), 1500226.

[17] T. R. Jow, P. J. Cygan, Dielectric breakdown of polyvinylidene fluoride and its comparisons with other polymers. *Journal of Applied Physics* **1993**, *73* (10), 5147.

[18] N. Murayama, T. Oikawa, T. Katto, K. i. Nakamura, Persistent polarization in poly(vinylidene fluoride). II. Piezoelectricity of poly(vinylidene fluoride) thermoelectrets. *Journal of Polymer Science: Polymer Physics Edition* **1975**, *13* (5), 1033.

[19] H. S. Nalwa, Ferroelectric Polymers: Chemistry: Physics, and Applications, Vol. 2nd Series, Marcel Dekker, Inc, 1995.

[20] Y. Wu, X. Lin, X. Shen, X. Sun, X. Liu, Z. Wang, J.-K. Kim, Exceptional dielectric properties of chlorine-doped graphene oxide/poly (vinylidene fluoride) nanocomposites. *Carbon* **2015**, *89* (Supplement C), 102.

[21] K. Lau, Y. Liu, H. Chen, R. L. Withers, Effect of Annealing Temperature on the Morphology and Piezoresponse Characterisation of Poly(vinylidene fluoride-trifluoroethylene) Films via Scanning Probe Microscopy. *Advances in Condensed Matter Physics* **2013**, *2013*, 5.

[22] P.-H. Ducrot, I. Dufour, C. Ayela, Optimization Of PVDF-TrFE Processing Conditions For The Fabrication Of Organic MEMS Resonators. *Scientific Reports* **2016**, *6*, 19426.

[23] J. Gomes, J. S. Nunes, V. Sencadas, S. L. Mendez, Influence of the β -phase content and degree of crystallinity on the piezo- and ferroelectric properties of poly(vinylidene fluoride). *Smart Mater. Struct.* **2010**, *19* (065010).

[24] R. C. G. Naber, C. Tanase, P. W. M. Blom, G. H. Gelinck, A. W. Marsman, F.
J. Touwslager, S. Setayesh, D. M. de Leeuw, High-performance solution-processed polymer ferroelectric field-effect transistors. *Nature Materials* 2005, *4*, 243.

[25] H. Cho, S.-H. Jeong, M.-H. Park, Y.-H. Kim, C. Wolf, C.-L. Lee, J. H. Heo, A. Sadhanala, N. Myoung, S. Yoo, S. H. Im, R. H. Friend, T.-W. Lee, Overcoming the electroluminescence efficiency limitations of perovskite light-emitting diodes. *Science* **2015**, *350* (6265), 1222.

[26] Y. Jiang, E. J. Juarez-Perez, Q. Ge, S. Wang, M. R. Leyden, L. K. Ono, S. R. Raga, J. Hu, Y. Qi, Post-annealing of MAPbI3 perovskite films with methylamine for efficient perovskite solar cells. *Materials Horizons* **2016**, *3* (6), 548.

[27] E. Kamieniecki, G. J. Foggiato, in *Handbook of Semiconductor Wafer Cleaning Technology:Science, Technology, and Applications*, (Ed: W. Kern), *NOYES PUBLICATIONS*, Westwood, New Jersey, U.S.A., 497.

[28] P. Kumar, B. Zhao, R. H. Friend, A. Sadhanala, K. S. Narayan, Kinetic Control of Perovskite Thin-Film Morphology and Application in Printable Light-Emitting Diodes. *ACS Energy Letters* **2017**, *2* (1), 81.

[29] S. V. Kalinin, D. A. Bonnell, in *Nanoscale Characterisation of Ferroelectric Materials: Scanning Probe Microscopy Approach*, (Eds: M. Alexe, A. Gruverman), *Springer*, Berlin.

[30] A. Kholkin, https://www.azonano.com/article.aspx?ArticleID=2682#.

Chapter 3

Ferroelectric Organic Field Effect-Transistor

3.1 Introduction

OFETs have attracted interest in areas of chemistry, physics, materials, and microelectronics, since the first discovery of organic semiconductors based OFETs in the 1970s.^[1,2] On the technological side, OFETs are key components in integrated circuits used plastic smart cards,^[2] radio frequency identification (RFID) tags,^[3, 4] and organic active matrix displays.^[5-7] On the scientific side, OFETs are used as test bed for novel organic semiconductors and studying fundamentals of charge transport.^[8, 9] In the past decade, OFETs with added functionalities such as phototransistors, organic memory FETs, organic light emitting FETs, sensors based on OFETs are introduced. Heart of these devices are the materials with various dielectric and optoelectronic properties.^[10] Among them, ferroelectric dielectric materials have attracted attention due to their applications in nonvolatile memory devices rendered by the electrically switchable spontaneous polarizations. Also, the large dielectric constant of these materials enables higher charge density and hence lower operating voltage in OFETs. The advent of these materials in organic electronics has opened up additional capabilities to control surfaces and interfaces for fine tuning the molecular, structural and device engineering aspects.^[11-13]

The discovery of the piezoelectric properties of poly(vinylidene fluoride) (PVDF) by Heiji Kawai,^[14] and the study of its pyroelectric and nonlinear optical

properties led to the discovery of its ferroelectric properties in the early 1970s.^[15-17] Since then, considerable development and progress have been made on both materials and devices based on PVDF.^[18-20] There are many ferroelectric polymers, such as poly(vinylidene fluoride) (PVDF) copolymers, poly(vinylidene cyanide) copolymers, odd-numbered nylons, polyureas, ferroelectric liquid crystal polymers and polymer composites of organic and inorganic piezoelectric ceramics.^[21] Among them, PVDF and its copolymers are the highly investigated and promising ferroelectric polymers because of their large spontaneous polarization, in addition to their chemical stability, resistance to organic solvents, and high elastic modulus compared with other polymers. There are various copolymers of PVDF reported in the literature, such as poly(vinylidene fluoride hexafluoropropylene) (P(VDF-HFP)), P(VDF-TrFE), poly(vinylidene fluoridetrifluoroethylene-chlorofluoroethylene) (P(VDF-TrFE), poly(vinylidene fluoridetrifluoroethylene-chlorofluoroethylene) (P(VDF-TrFE) among the PVDF copolymers make it the first choice for dielectric in FE-OFETs.

3.2 Device Fabrication

Top contact-bottom gate OFETs (TC-BG OFETs) were fabricated on RCA cleaned BK7 glass substrates Semiconducting polymers PBTOR (poly 4,4'-dialkoxy-5,5'-bithiazole (BtzOR)) from Polyera Active Inc. and P3HT from American Dye Source were used in the device fabrication. 80 mg/ml P(VDF-TrFE) (75/25) copolymer solution from DMF was spin coated on the substrate at 1300 rpm for 60 sec. Post-annealing of the P(VDF-TrFE) was performed at 145°C for 120 min. in an inert atmosphere. Thermally evaporated 40 nm Chromium-Gold (Cr-Au) electrode was used as the gate electrode. 10 mg/ml of the polymer solution (P3HT/PBTOR) in chlorobenzene was used for the fabrication of semiconducting layer. A homogeneous

solution was prepared by stirring the precursor overnight using magnetic stirrer. The solution was filtered by PTFE filter having 45 μ m pore diameter to remove any particles/agglomerates. Semiconducting layer was fabricated by spin casting the solution at 800 rpm for 60 seconds. The film was then annealed at 90°C for 30 min, in the N₂ glove box to remove the solvent and to achieve higher crystallinity of the film. Hence formed films were measured to have a thickness ~ 80 nm. Au electrodes were deposited on the semiconduting layer by physical vapor deposition (PVD) at low pressure ~ 5x10⁻⁶ mbar. Very low pressure duirng the further helps the removal of any residual solvent. Evaporation of the metal was maintained at a constant rate ~ 1A°/s. Shadow masks were used to define the OFET channel and source-drain electrodes (width: 1-2 mm, length: 40-100 µm). The detailed description of the device fabrication process flow is given in the section: 2.5.1.

3.3 Electronic Characterization

OFET measurements were performed in a vacuum chamber (10^{-3} mbar) with sealed external electrical contacts. The chamber was evacuated for sufficient duration to minimize any residual moisture. Output and transconductance measurements on OFETs were performed using Keithley SCS-4200. IV-scans were done at moderate 0.02s step speed. Representative transfer and output characteristics of P3HT and PBTOR transistors are given in the **Figure: 3.1**. OFET performance parameters were extracted in the saturation regime from the transconductance characteristics using the equation (1.21). The mobility was extracted from the slope of (I_{ds})^{1/2} versus V_{gs} in the saturated region of the transfer curve where the source-drain current is independent of V_{ds} .

$$\mu_{FET}^{sat} = \frac{2L}{WC_i} \left(\frac{\partial \sqrt{I_{ds,sat}}}{\partial V_{gs}} \right)^2 \qquad \dots (3.1)$$

where $I_{ds,sat}$ is the drain current, W and L are, respectively, the channel width and length, C_i is the capacitance per unit area of the gate insulator layer for each transistor, and V_{gs} is the applied gate voltage. Capacitances per unit area was measured from Metal-Insulator-Metal capacitor created alongside with each OFET. A C_i of about 45 nF/cm² was calculated from the measured data of the capacitor at 1 V and frequency of 1kHz. Characteristics were calculated from a sample space of a large number of (> 10) PBTOR and P3HT ferroelectric OFETs.



Figure 3.1: Representative transfer and output characteristics of P3HT (a) & (c) and PBTOR (b) & (d) OFETs. The direction of voltage sweep is indicated in the figure. Transfer characteristics exhibit finite hysteresis due to the ferroelectric dielectric.

PBTOR and P3HT transistors exhibited p-type mobilities $\mu_{FET}^h \sim 3.5 \times 10^{-2}$ cm²/(Vs) and 9x10⁻³ cm²/(Vs). The μ_{FET}^h is comparable to that of similar OFET structures reported in literature.^[22] A novel method using external electric field to extract higher charge transport performance form these structures is discussed in the next chapter.

3.4 Polarization-Electric Field Characterization (P-E)

P-E loop measurement was performed to understand the ferroelectric nature P(VDF-TrFE) thin films. 350 nm P(VDF-TrFE) films sandwiched between Au electrodes are used for the measurement. A 40 nm thick gold electrode deposited on BK7 glass serves as the bottom contact. Top gold electrode having 40 nm thickness was fabricated by thermal evaporation on top of the spin coated P(VDF-TrFE) film. Precision Premier II tester from Radiant Technologies, Inc. was used for the measurements. Measurements were performed under ambient condition. Polarization hysteresis loops are measured by applying triangular pulses from -8 to 8 MV/m, between top and bottom electrodes of the samples. Each measurement was normalized to the area of the device. The P-E curve of P(VDF-TrFE) film is shown in the **Figure: 3.2**. P(VDF-TrFE) films exhibited ferroelectric characteristics even though the values are not high. The effect of sizable amount of ferroelectricity present in the P(VDF-TrFE) gate dielectric corroborate with the finite hysterics observed in the transfer characteristics of the OFETs, as shown in the **Figure: 3.1**.



Figure 3.2: Polarization-Electric field curve of Au/P(VDF-TrFE)/Au devices.

3.5 X-ray Spectrum Analysis

XRD measurements were performed on the P(VDF-TrFE) film to analyze the crystallinity of the film and to find the fraction of β phases present in the fim. The measurements were carried out on P(VDF-TrFE) samples using Bruker axs D8-Discover with Cu K- α source. Scans were performed in steps of 0.0045 °. The XRD spectra of P(VDF-TrFE) films grown on BK7 glass is shown in **Figure: 3.3**. Peak present at 19.8° is attributed to the (110) and (200) orientation planes, which are associated with the polar β phase. From the position of this sharp peak, the inter-planar spacing is determined to be ~ 4.48 Å which indicates that the chains are packed on a hexagonal (or pseudo-hexagonal) lattice of axial length of 5.17 Å.^[23] The second peak at 18.0° shows the presence of paraelectric α -phase coexisting along with ferroelectric β phase.



Figure 3.3: X-ray spectrum of P(VDF-TrFE) thin film annealed at 145^oC for 120 minutes.

3.6 Summary

Ferroelectric-OFET is demonstrated using copolymer P(VDF-TrFE) and P3HT and highly ordered PBTOR semiconductor. PBTOR FE-FETs exhibited higher fieldeffect mobility compared to that of P3HT transistors. The effects of improved packing of molecule and coplanarity are reflected in the performance of PBTOR FE-OFETs.

References

[1] H. Shirakawa, E. J. Louis, A. G. MacDiarmid, C. K. Chiang, A. J. Heeger, Synthesis of electrically conducting organic polymers: halogen derivatives of polyacetylene, (CH)_x. *J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun.* **1977**, 578.

[2] C. Reese, M. Roberts, M.-m. Ling, Z. Bao, Organic thin film transistors. *Materials Today* **2004**, *7* (9), 20.

[3] A. Dodabalapur, Organic and polymer transistors for electronics. *Materials Today* **2006**, *9* (4), 24.

P. F. Baude, D. A. Ender, M. A. Haase, T. W. Kelley, D. V. Muyres, S. D. Theiss,
 Pentacene-based radio-frequency identification circuitry. *Applied Physics Letters* 2003, 82 (22), 3964.

[5] D. Voss, Cheap and cheerful circuits. *Nature* **2000**, *407*, 442.

[6] B. Peng, X. Ren, Z. Wang, X. Wang, R. C. Roberts, P. K. L. Chan, High performance organic transistor active-matrix driver developed on paper substrate. *Scientific Reports* **2014**, *4*, 6430.

[7] H. Sirringhaus, N. Tessler, R. H. Friend, Integrated Optoelectronic Devices Based on Conjugated Polymers. *Science* **1998**, *280* (5370), 1741.

[8] H. Sirringhaus, 25th Anniversary Article: Organic Field-Effect Transistors: The Path Beyond Amorphous Silicon. *Adv. Mater.* **2014**, *26* (9), 1319.

[9] G. Horowitz, Organic Field-Effect Transistors Adv. Mater. **1998**, 10 (5), 365.

[10] Y. Guo, G. Yu, Y. Liu, Functional Organic Field-Effect Transistors. *Advanced Materials* **2010**, *22* (40), 4427.

[11] S. R. Forrest, The path to ubiquitous and low-cost organic electronic appliances on plastic. *Nature* **2004**, *428* (6986), 911.

[12] A. Salleo, Organic electronics: Something out of nothing. *Nat. Mater.* 2015, *14* (11), 1077.

[13] S. R. Forrest, M. E. Thompson, Introduction: Organic Electronics and Optoelectronics. *Chem. Rev.* 2007, *107* (4), 923.

[14] K. Heiji, The Piezoelectricity of Poly (vinylidene Fluoride). *Japanese Journal* of Applied Physics **1969**, 8 (7), 975.

[15] J. G. Bergman, J. H. McFee, G. R. Crane, Pyroelectricity And Optical Second Harmonic Generation In Polyvinylidene Fluoride Films. *Applied Physics Letters* **1971**, *18* (5), 203.

[16] A. M. Glass, J. H. McFee, J. G. B. Jr., Pyroelectric Properties of Polyvinylidene
Flouride and Its Use for Infrared Detection. *Journal of Applied Physics* 1971, 42 (13), 5219.
[17] T. Furukawa, Ferroelectric properties of vinylidene fluoride copolymers. *Phase Transitions* **1989**, *18* (3-4), 143.

[18] T. Mirfakhrai, J. D. W. Madden, R. H. Baughman, Polymer artificial muscles. *Materials Today* **2007**, *10* (4), 30.

[19] G. H. Gelinck, A. W. Marsman, F. J. Touwslager, S. Setayesh, D. M. de Leeuw,
R. C. G. Naber, P. W. M. Blom, All-polymer ferroelectric transistors. *Applied Physics Letters* 2005, 87 (9), 092903.

[20] R. C. G. Naber, C. Tanase, P. W. M. Blom, G. H. Gelinck, A. W. Marsman, F.
J. Touwslager, S. Setayesh, D. M. de Leeuw, High-performance solution-processed polymer ferroelectric field-effect transistors. *Nature Materials* 2005, *4*, 243.

[21] H. S. Nalwa, in *Ferroelectric polymers chemistry, physics, and applications*,(Ed: H. S. Nalwa), *Marcel Dekker, Inc.*, **1995**, 281.

[22] Z. Bao, A. Dodabalapur, A. J. Lovinger, Soluble and processable regioregular poly(3-hexylthiophene) for thin film field-effect transistor applications with high mobility. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **1996**, *69*, 4108.

[23] B. B. Tian, X. F. Bai, Y. Liu, P. Gemeiner, X. L. Zhao, B. L. Liu, Y. H. Zou, X. D. Wang, H. Huang, J. L. Wang, S. Sun, J. L. Sun, B. Dkhil, X. J. Meng, J. H. Chu, β phase instability in poly(vinylidene fluoride/trifluoroethylene) thin films near β relaxation temperature. *Applied Physics Letters* **2015**, *106* (9), 092902.

Chapter 4

Electric Field Induced Ferroelectric-Surface Modification for High Mobility Organic Field Effect Transistors

4.1 Introduction

A decisive factor in OFET performance arises from the organization of the charge transport layer at the semiconductor-dielectric interface as mentioned in section: 1.10.^[1-3] The assembly and organization of the charge transporting molecule in an OFET depends on the intrinsic properties of the material as well as the chemical, dielectric and structural properties of underlying gate insulator layer. An appropriate pair of dielectric and semiconductor which results in optimum surface microstructure can significantly enhance FET characteristics.^[4-6] A novel pattern-free method is introduced in this chapter for the fabrication of efficient OFETs well suited to solution process to further enhance the device properties. This strategy involves electrostatic modification of the semicrystalline dielectric (ferroelectric) substrate, to enable a higher degree of order for the deposited semiconductor in the bottom gate OFET structure. Even though the mobility value of the assembled semiconducting polymers are not extraordinarily high, the results present a direct evidence of correlation of dielectric surface-structure and OFET performance. Ferroelectric polymer P(VDF-TrFE) is used as the gate dielectric layer in this study as they can give a handle to control the polarization direction at the interface.

4.2 Device Fabrication

Top contact-bottom gate OFETs (TC-BG OFETs) were fabricated on RCA cleaned BK7 glass substrates as described in section 2.5.1. Al electrodes for poling were deposited on the glass substrate orthogonal to the gate electrode. P(VDF-TrFE) was spin coated on top of these electrodes. DC voltage is applied on the poling electrodes during the post-annealing of the P(VDF-TrFE). Control samples were prepared without applying DC field during annealing of the dielectric. Distance between the poling electrodes and the applied voltages were optimized to maintain the electric field well below the dielectric breakdown field. Post-annealing of the spin coated semiconductors were carried out at 90°C for 30 minutes inside a N₂ filled glove box. Predefined masks were used for thermal evaporation of electrodes. A typical image of OFET device is shown in **Figure: 4.1**.



Figure 4.1: Image of an actual OFET device with poling electrode (top view), each part of the OFET is numbered, and typical dimensions are given below.

- (1) Aluminum poling electrode (width: 3-3.5 mm)
- (2) Gold source-drain electrode (width: 1-2 mm)
- (3) PBTOR/P3HT (thickness: 80-200 nm)
- (4) Gold gate electrode (thickness: 40-45 nm)
- (5) Channel (width: 1-2 mm, length: $40-100 \mu \text{m}$).

4.3 Electronic Characterization

OFET measurements were performed and the parameters were calculated as explained in section 3.3. It was ensured that the presence of the poling electrodes did not alter the typical OFET and leakage characteristics. Typical transfer and output characteristics of P3HT and PBTOR transistors made using EF treated P(VDF-TrFE) dielectric layer are given in **Figure: 4.2**. Characteristics of control OFETs fabricated with non-EF treated P(VDF-TrFE) is also shown in the figure. OFET performance parameters were extracted in the saturation regime from the transconductance characteristics using the equation (3.1).



Figure 4.2: Representative (a) transfer characteristics and (c) output characteristics of P3HT OFETs. Representative (b) transfer characteristics and (d) output characteristics of PBTOR OFETs. Hollow symbols represent EF treated samples. Solid symbols represent the characteristics of control samples where no EF is applied.

Output and transfer characteristics shows an increase in the current in OFETs with EF treated dielectric layer. The improvement in the transistor current is independently verified by P3HT and PBTOR. Subthreshold slope, threshold voltage and On-Off ratio of measured devices are shown in the **Table: T1**.

	P3H	Т		PBTOR			
EF (V/cm)	S	V _{th}		EF (V/cm)	S	V _{th}	
x (10 ³)	(V/dec)	(V)	ON/OFF	x (10 ³)	(V/dec)	(V)	ON/OFF
0.00	15.3	-18.4	10 ⁴	0.00	14.1	-17.3	104
0.44	15	-17.9	10 ⁴	0.42	14.1	-17	104
0.65	15.2	-17.1	10 ⁴	0.60	14.2	-16.4	104
0.66	14.8	-16.8	10 ⁴	0.70	13.8	-15.8	104
0.73	14.6	-16.3	10 ⁴	0.75	13.6	-15.3	10 ⁵
0.90	14.1	-15.6	10 ⁴	0.89	13.5	-14.9	10 ⁵
1.26	13.6	-15.2	10 ⁵	1.30	13	-14.3	10 ⁵
1.37	13.1	-14.8	10 ⁴	1.44	12.6	-13.9	104
1.48	13.1	-14.6	10^{4}	1.57	12.6	-13.8	104
1.86	13.8	-15.6	10^{4}	1.99	12.6	-14.6	10^{4}
				2.34	13.9	-15.2	104

 Table T1: Subthreshold slope, threshold voltage, On-Off ratio of measured OFET

 devices.

4.4 Polarization-Electric Field Characterization (P-E)

Ferroelectric phase of P(VDF-TrFE) was verified experimentally by P-E loop characterization, Measurement was performed on EF treated and control samples of 350 nm P(VDF-TrFE) film sandwiched between electrodes. The P-E curve of P(VDF-TrFE) films measured is shown in the **Figure: 4.3**. The P-E curve shows that the EF treated dielectrics have higher remanent polarization compared to control samples. However, a very high (> 2.0×10^3 V/cm) EF treatment is shown to be detrimental to the ferroelectric character of the film, as shown in the red curve in **Figure: 4.3**. The structural effect of EF treatment is analyzed using XRD measurement as presented in the next section.



Figure 4.3: Polarization-Electric field curve (P-E) of EF treated P(VDF-TrFE) film. P-E curve of control sample is shown as black curve.

4.5 X-ray Spectrum Analysis

Detailed structural characteristics were examined by X-ray characterization of the electric field (EF) treated films. X-ray diffraction measurements carried out on samples EF treated at 0 V/cm, 5×10^2 V/cm, 1.1×10^3 V/cm, 1.5×10^3 V/cm and 2.1×10^3 V/cm are shown in **Figure: 4.4** reveals a systematic trend. Lower EF results in a combination of α , β and γ phases coexisting in the film. Major peaks present in the XRD spectrum are 18.0° , 18.7° and 19.8° . Presence of peaks at 18.0° , 18.7° indicate paraelectric α phase and γ phase coexisting with β phase at lower EF.^[7] Intermediate EF, 1.5×10^3 V/cm results in maximum β phase character, with a sharp peak at ~ 20° which is attributed to the β phase of P(VDF-TrFE) and highest crystallinity (**Table: T1**) as shown in the X-ray diffraction pattern.^[8]



Figure 4.4: X-ray spectrum of P(VDF-TrFE) film grown under various EF.

Higher β phase contribution is evident from the Polarization-Electric field curve also as shown in **Figure: 4.3** and from the Vertical Piezo response force (VPFM) microscopy images as shown in **Figure: 4.7**. The intensity maxima and Full-width half maxima (FWHM) of this β phase feature is a function of EF. A clear and monotonic increase in the intensity accompanied by a decrease in FWHM with EF reveals an increase in order and crystallinity (**Table: T2**).

E.F (V/cm)	Angle (20, deg.)	Crystallite size, d (nm)	Angle (2θ, deg.)	Crystallite size, d (nm)	Angle (2θ, deg.)	Crystallite size, d (nm)
0	18.04	48.13			19.77	13.21
5×10^{2}	18.02	66.62	18.69	44.82	19.75	13.17
1.1×10^{3}	18.03	76.16	18.71	21.91	19.77	12.56
1.5×10^{3}					19.84	15.32
2.1×10^3					19.79	11.97

Table T2: XRD peaks in P(VDF-TrFE) film and crystallite sizes.

4.6 Microstructure and Piezo Force Response Analysis

Atomic force microscopy (AFM) measurements were carried out using JPK Nanowizard 3 AFM. A Cantilever having gold reflective coating on detector side and nominal resonance frequency of 280 kHz was used for surface topography measurements. Piezoresponse force microscopy (PFM) measurements were performed using Bruker Dimension Icon AFM-Raman system. Pt/Ir coated conducting cantilever with nominal frequency of 75 kHz was used for PFM measurement.

High-resolution AFM imaging of the dielectric layer also reveals a formation of sizable crystalline regions with EF treatment. This feature of well-defined regions increases with EF up to a threshold electric field (EF_{th}) magnitude. Beyond this EF_{th} , the domain sizes reduce with a larger presence of domain boundaries. AFM topography and phase studies reveal the evolution of P(VDF-TrFE) surface under bias (**Figure: 2.6**).



Figure 4.5: AFM topography and phase of P(VDF-TrFE) surfaces EF treated at various voltages, $0 V/cm(a) \& (b) 1.5 \times 10^3 V/cm(c) \& (d) and <math>2.1 \times 10^3 V/cm(e) \& (f)$. The scale is indicated in the images.

A change from a low to high surface roughness is evident from the AFM height images given in **Figure: 4.5b** and the change in surface roughness with the applied EF are also shown in the **Figure: 4.6**. For very high applied field ($\geq 2.75 \times 10^3$ V/cm), the

film tends to form a lower fraction of crystallites and domains with a noticeable presence of ruptures which evolve on the dielectric surface (see **Figure: 4.10b**). Phase images of the P(VDF-TrFE) surface show distinct phases with sizable domain boundaries for large bias exposure films (see **Figure: 4.5b, 4.5d & 4.5f**).



Figure 4.6: Dependence of the surface roughness of the P(VDF-TrFE) films on EF.

The P(VDF-TrFE) films studied using high-resolution PFM techniques reveal and track the structural variation with EF. Vertical PFM amplitude (VPFM-a) is a measure of the amplitude of out-of-plane (upward and downward polarization, w.r.t. the substrate) piezoelectricity in the vicinity of the surface.^[9] VPFM images of EF treated P(VDF-TrFE) samples are given in the **Figure: 4.7**.

VPFM-a shown in **Figure: 4.7** reveals the local piezo response from the sample. Analysis of the images reveals an increase in amplitude and aggregation of out of plane piezo domains compared to the control sample which corroborate well with P-E measurements from the similar set of samples as shown in the **Figure: 4.3**. VPFM-phase (VPFM-p) measured along with VPFM-a gives detailed information about the orientation of in-plane polarization. The surface roughness also decreases from 7.42 nm to 5.8 nm indicating lower surface trap density. The reduced roughness along with the uniformly ordered in-plane arrangement of the dipoles then promotes an ordered growth of the deposited semiconducting polymer layer.^[10] It is noted that application of EF (> 1.5×10^3 V/cm) reverses this trend and increase the surface roughness to a range of ~ 28 nm as shown in **Figure: 4.6**.



Figure 4.7: Vertical–PFM (VPFM) images of poled P(VDF-TrFE) film. Top row represents vertical piezo response amplitude (VPFM-a), and lower row represents the VPFM phase (VPFM-p). Applied EF is represented on top of each set of measurements.

4.7 Polarization Anisotropy Characterization

Optical polarization anisotropy measurements were performed on ultra-thin PBTOR films deposited on top of poled and nonpoled P(VDF-TrFE) samples. A laser of wavelength 532 nm was used as the light source. PolarSpeed-M(L)-AR liquid crystal from LC-Tech advanced liquid crystal whose polarization axis can be precisely rotated using applied voltage along with LCC-230 controller was used for varying the polarization axis of the incident light. The transmitted light passing through the sample was analyzed by rotating the polarization axis of the liquid crystal. Measures were taken to ensure the sample is centered with respect to the rest of the optical components in the

setup. **Figure: 4.8a** shows the schematic of the experimental setup. The polarization axis of LC is rotated continuously at a given rate while maintaining a static P(VDF-TRFE)|PBTOR position and the signal is digitally monitored.



Figure 4.8: (a) Schematic of optical polarization anisotropy measurement. (b) Anisotropy of the transmitted polarized light through the poled and nonpoled P(VDF-TrFE)/PBTOR film. (Signals were shifted vertically for convenience of representation).

Ordered lamellar packing was observed in PBTOR, due to large degree of planarity of the monomer and secondary factors arising from S(thiol)-O(alkoxy) interactions originating from intramolecular interaction.^[11] The observed further enhancement factor of μ_{FET} in EF treated devices is attributed to an improved orientation of PBTOR on PVDT-TrFE template and consequently lower scattering of charges at domain interfaces. We speculate that these surface microstructure features on the dielectric do translate to a higher degree of order and orientation of the deposited polymer semiconductor film.^[12] This transfer of order from the substrate to the semiconductor layer is a subtle effect and shows up readily in optical anisotropy measurements as shown in the **Figure: 4.8b**.

The measurements also indicate that the EF effect persists during the PBTOR deposition procedure and does not relax upon removal of EF. This feature is consistent

with PFM imaging and retention of the enhanced OFET mobility for an extended duration. It was noted that the control samples of P(VDF-TrFE) films do not exhibit transmission-anisotropy (**Figure: 4.8b**).

4.8 Electrical Analysis

Anisotropy in lateral charge transport was also monitored using Current-Voltage (IV) curve in various sets of P(VDF-TrFE)|PBTOR interface and is shown in the **Figure: 4.9**. Micro channels of length ~ 20 microns were created using shadow mask, and gold electrodes were deposited on the PBTOR film as shown in the **Figure: 4.9a** for the measurement. IV measurements were performed in parallel and perpendicular directions of applied EF. A Clear trend of anisotropic transport is seen in the IV measurements.



Figure 4.9: Typical anisotropy of current density (blue curve) parallel and perpendicular (red curve) w.r.t the applied EF direction on a PBTOR thin film coated on EF treated P(VDF-TrFE) substrate. Figure (b) represents the control sample.

Reliable FET characteristics were obtained from measurements on a large number of PBTOR and P3HT based devices (Figure: 4.10a and inset respectively). A systematic trend was obtained from the devices as a function of the EF treated dielectric surface. It was observed that for both the semiconducting polymer based FETs, μ_{FET} increased with the electric field (EF) treatment. The magnitude of increase with the EF observed over many batches of devices cannot be accounted by statistical variations inherent in these OFETs. For devices with the dielectric treated with low and intermediate EF range ($< 10^3$ V/cm) the increase in μ_{FET} is linear, and for higher EF range μ FET saturates and exhibits a mild reversing trend. This response of $\mu_{FET}(E)$ provides a window to control and optimize the performance parameters. For the PBTOR based FETs, $\mu_{FET}(E)$ increases from 0.03 cm²/(Vs) to 0.13 cm²/(Vs). Similar trends were obtained for P3HT based FETs with an enhancement factor of ~300% as shown in Figure: 4.10a inset. In both the cases, on-off ratio was not significantly altered. The threshold voltage of PBTOR FETs followed the mobility trend. Improved mobility values are reflected in lower threshold values for this range of EF. There was no indication of a discernible thickness change with the electric field treatment procedure in P(VDF-TrFE) films.

Earlier studies on P3HT based FETs on ferroelectric layers have revealed the presence and influence of polarization fluctuations on the interfacial charge transport.^[13] Randomly oriented ferroelectric microcrystals at the interface are shown to affect the charge carrier transport. The introduction of the external electric field applied during the annealing process in the present case has a clear beneficial feature which manifests as larger degree of orientation and ordering and consequently reduced scattering losses.



Figure 4.10: (a) Field effect mobility μ_{FET} as a function of EF applied to the dielectric surface in a PBTOR FET (inset shows the trend of μ_{FET} of P3HT FET). (b)AFM topography of P(VDF-TrFE) surface at 0 V/cm and 2.75×10^3 V/cm are shown in the figure.

The observation of reversal of the EF-induced trend at higher EF strengths, which manifests as a lowering of μ_{FET} beyond a threshold range can also be understood from the microstructure patterns. It should be noted that a negative piezo electric response of P(VDF-TrFE) observed at the higher electric field has been attributed to lowering of crystalline dimensions.^[14] Large EFs result in a higher density of surface deformations as evident in the AFM topography of the surface as shown in **Figure: 4.10b**. The strain-induced needle-like structures evolving at higher EF as observed in **Figure: 4.10b** are shown to be detrimental to the device performance, as shown in the leakage behavior (I_g) (**Figure: 4.11**).



Figure 4.11: Leakage current dependence on the applied EF in the OFET devices.

Lateral-PFM (LPFM) measurements (**Figure: 4.12**) on the dielectric reveal information about the amplitude and direction of in-plane piezo amplitude and domains which are arranged parallel to the substrate. Scans were performed while keeping the cantilever axis perpendicular to the EF direction, to achieve maximum torque on the cantilever. LPFM showed an increased presence of in-plane piezoelectric character having the same phase at intermediate EF (**Figure: 4.12d**) compared to non EF treated and high EF treated film surfaces. We can then attribute the lower mobility from high EF treated devices to the combination of these factors: (i) EF induced rupture of crystalline segments in P(VDF-TrFE) films as shown in the **Figure:4.10b** and (ii) increase in anisotropy in the in-plane ferroelectric domains at higher field densities. This feature also puts a limit on the EF magnitude applied during device fabrication. The semi-crystalline semiconducting system needs to be designed such that it can optimally utilize the anisotropic cue offered by the surface to develop into an ordered assembly at the interface.



Figure 4.12: Lateral-PFM (LPFM) measurement of EF treated PVDF-TrFE samples $(3 \times 3 \text{ micron size})$. The top row of images shows the amplitude (LPFM-a) and lower row shows the phase (LPFM-p). Inset in the top row shows the P-E curve of corresponding samples.

It is to be noted that an analogous situation arises when the semiconducting interface are formed under mechanical shear conditions. Higher μ_{FET} has been observed as a result of the increased strain in the film which enhances the orbital overlap between adjacent molecules.^[15] These soft-template approaches are particularly relevant in organic electronics as the charge transport is largely dominated by hopping mechanism unlike the band transport in inorganic crystals.^[16] Any improvement in the degree of order translates to a reduced density of interfacial traps and improved energetics for carrier transport.

4.9 Summary

The ability to tune the charge transport behavior at the transport interface in the OFET device using external applied EF across the ferroelectric surface during the

fabrication process is demonstrated in this chapter. The carrier mobility μ_{FET} of the EF treated devices increases several folds (up to 300%) compared to that of untreated devices. Atomic force microscopy (AFM) and piezoresponse force microscopy reveal the evolution of the microstructure and polarization response as a function of the field. The observation of improved crystallite/polarization features clearly correlates with the higher μ_{FET} of the devices.

References

[1] A. Sharma, F. W. A. van Oost, M. Kemerink, P. A. Bobbert, Dimensionality of charge transport in organic field-effect transistors. *Phy. Rev. B* **2012**, *85* (23), 235302.

[2] H. Sirringhaus, 25th Anniversary Article: Organic Field-Effect Transistors: The Path Beyond Amorphous Silicon. *Adv. Mater.* **2014**, *26* (9), 1319.

[3] R. H. Jeremy Smith, Yabing Qi, Antoine Kahn, Donal D. C. Bradley, Martin Heeney, Iain McCulloch, Thomas D. Anthopoulos, The Influence of Film Morphology in High-Mobility Small-Molecule:Polymer Blend Organic Transistors. *Adv. Funct. Mater.* **2010**, *20* (14), 2330.

[4] V. Podzorov, E. Menard, A. Borissov, V. Kiryukhin, J. A. Rogers, M. E. Gershenson, Intrinsic Charge Transport on the Surface of Organic Semiconductors. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **2004**, *93* (8), 086602.

[5] J. A. L. Yeong Don Park, Hwa Sung Lee, Kilwon Cho, Interface engineering in organic transistors. *Mater. Today* **2007**, *10* (3), 46.

[6] R. L. Jeremy W. Ward, Abdulmalik Obaid, Marcia M. Payne, Detlef-M. Smilgies, John E. Anthony, Aram Amassian, Oana D. Jurchescu, Organic Semiconductors: Rational Design of Organic Semiconductors for Texture Control and Self-Patterning on Halogenated Surfaces. *Adv. Funct. Mater.* **2014**, *24* (32), 5168.

[7] P. Martins, A. C. Lopes, S. Lanceros-Mendez, Electroactive phases of poly(vinylidene fluoride): Determination, processing and applications. *Progress in Polymer Science* **2014**, *39* (4), 683.

[8] D. Maoa, L. Quevedo, M. A., H. Stieglera, B. E. Gnadea, H. N. Alshareef, Optimization of poly(vinylidene fluoride-trifluoroethylene) films as non-volatile memory for flexible electronics. *Org. Electron.* **2010**, *11*, 925.

[9] S. V. Kalinin, D. A. Bonnell, in *Nanoscale Characterisation of Ferroelectric Materials: Scanning Probe Microscopy Approach*, (Eds: M. Alexe, A. Gruverman), *Springer*, Berlin.

[10] S. P. Senanayak, A. Z. Ashar, C. Kanimozhi, S. Patil, K. S. Narayan, Room-temperature bandlike transport and Hall effect in a high-mobility ambipolar polymer. *Phys. Rev. B* **2015**, *91* (11), 115302.

[11] S. P. Senanayak, V. K. Sangwan, J. J. McMorrow, K. Everaerts, Z. Chen, A. Facchetti, M. C. Hersam, T. J. Marks, K. S. Narayan, Self-Assembled Nanodielectrics for High-Speed, Low-Voltage Solution-Processed Polymer Logic Circuits. *Adv. Electron. Mater.* **2015**, *1* (12), 1500226.

[12] M. Li, C. An, T. Marszalek, M. Baumgarten, K. Müllen, W. Pisula, Impact of Interfacial Microstructure on Charge Carrier Transport in Solution-Processed Conjugated Polymer Field-Effect Transistors. *Adv. Mater.* **2016**, *28* (11), 2245.

[13] S. P. Senanayak, S. Guha, K. S. Narayan, Polarization fluctuation dominated electrical transport processes of polymer-based ferroelectric field effect transistors. *Phys. Rev. B* **2012**, *85* (11), 115311.

[14] I. Katsouras, K. Asadi, M. Li, T. B. van Driel, K. S. Kjaer, D. Zhao, T. Lenz, Y. Gu, P. W. M. Blom, D. Damjanovic, M. M. Nielsen, D. M. de Leeuw, The negative piezoelectric effect of the ferroelectric polymer poly(vinylidene fluoride). *Nat. Mater.* 2016, *15* (1), 78.

[15] G. Giri, E. Verploegen, S. C. B. Mannsfeld, S. Atahan-Evrenk, D. H. Kim, S. Y. Lee, H. A. Becerril, A. Aspuru-Guzik, M. F. Toney, Z. Bao, Tuning charge transport in solution-sheared organic semiconductors using lattice strain. *Nature* **2011**, *480* (7378), 504.

[16] V. Coropceanu, J. Cornil, D. A. da Silva Filho, Y. Olivier, R. Silbey, J.-L. Brédas, Charge Transport in Organic Semiconductors. *Chem. Rev.* **2007**, *107* (4), 926.

Chapter 5

HOIP based MSM Devices: Electrical Transport and Photocurrent Microscopy Studies

5.1 Introduction

Any semiconducting device consist of multiple interfaces which determine the final performance and stability.^[1, 2] The interfaces charge transport analysis in HOIP devices departs from that of conventional semiconductor interfaces due to the presence of mobile ions in the bulk as well as at the surface in a working device. Moreover, the ionization potential of the HOIP material is known to vary on a large scale depending upon the method of preparation and stoichiometry of precursors involved.^[3] This chapter addresses the current-voltage characteristics of HOIP lateral Metal-Semiconductor-Metal (MSM) devices with symmetric and asymmetric electrodes, where electrodes are deposited on a substrate in a coplanar configuration. High-resolution photocurrent measurement was used to understand the local photogeneration profile at the HOIP-metal interfaces and inside the channel.

Most of the photo-conductive devices are usually fabricated in a sandwich configuration where the active layers are stacked between counter electrodes. This configuration requires a transparent electrode for optoelectronic applications. In contrast, this chapter describes a lateral MSM structure, which removes the complexity of device preparation and permits direct access to the active layer for spatially resolved measurements. The device architecture can be tailored accordingly in the fabrication of optoelectronic devices such as back contact solar cells. This configuration opens up the possibility to use more combinations of electrodes compared to sandwich structure. The distance between electrodes (channel length, *L*) can be varied from few μ m to 100's of μ m range allowing to directly probe microscopic aspects of charge transport in the channel region. Lower capacitance offered by this geometry can reduce the electronic noise.^[4] Higher compatibility of this architecture with field effect transistor technology provide easy integration with the driving circuits for a flexible platform.

In this chapter studies of standard Metal-Semiconductor-Metal device structure are presented. Issues related to interfacial barriers, surface and bulk contributions are examined by conventional I-V measurements as well as scanning photocurrent microscopy (SPCM) techniques.

5.2 Device Fabrication

MSM devices were fabricated on RCA cleaned glass substrate. 40 wt.% MAPbI₃ solution was spin coated on the substrate at 3000 rpm for 80 seconds followed by an additive (TPBi) mixed with anti-solvent (CHCl₃) treatment. The perovskite films were annealed at 100 ^oC for 60 min under N₂ atmosphere. Laterally separated electrodes were fabricated by thermal evaporation using shadow mask on the MAPbI₃ film. Combination of metals of different work function was used as electrodes in the fabrication of symmetric (Al/MAPbI₃/Al, Au/MAPbI₃/Au) and asymmetric (Al/MAPbI₃/Au) MSM devices. UV/VIS absorption spectroscopy (**Figure: 5.1a**) and XRD (**Figure: 5.1b**) measurements were carried out to ensure the high material purity of HOIP film.



Figure 5.1: (*a*) *UV/VIS absorption spectrum of MAPbI*₃. (*b*) *X-ray diffraction spectrum of annealed-MAPbI*₃ *film (inset shows the XRD pattern of MAPbI*₃ *film without TPBi treatment).*

5.3 Effect of Additive-Antisolvent treatment: Surface Roughness

As a primary requirement for efficient devices, the grain size distribution of HOIP films were studied using atomic force microscopy (AFM) measurements, in contact mode using JPK Nanowizard 3 AFM with Cr/Pt coated AFM cantilever having a nominal force constant 0.2 N/m and resonance frequency 13 kHz. AFM microscopy established the improvement of surface morphology and corresponding reduction in average roughness and grain size upon the TPBi additive- anti-solvent treatment of MAPbI₃ films. **Figure: 5.2(c) & (d)** and **Figure: 5.2(e) & (f)** shows AFM topography and roughness measurements of MAPbI₃ films with and without TPBi treatment. Bright filed images of TPBi treated MAPBI₃ film as shown in the **Figure: 5.2(b)** also reveals a smoother microstructure compared to untreated MAPbI₃ film shown in **Figure: 5.2(a)**.



Figure 5.2: Bright field images of MAPbI₃ films (a) without TPBi and (b) with TPBi. AFM images ($20\mu m \ x \ 20\mu m$) of MAPBI₃ films (c) without TPBi and (d) with TPBi treatment. Figures (e) & (f) shows the line scans indicated by blue dashed lines in (c) & (d) respectively.

The objective of the additive mediated anti-solvent treatment was the reduction of the grain size of perovskite crystals by inducing multiple seeding points, to achieve uniform, pinhole-free perovskite thin films.^[5, 6] The grain size reduction was achieved by fast removal of good solvent (DMSO) from the film using an orthogonal solvent (CHCl₃), which results in rapid crystallization and reduced grain size.

5.4 I-V Characteristics Under Dark and Light Conditions

Current-voltage characteristics of the devices were studied using Keithley SCS 4200. Measurements were performed in vacuum sealed chamber with electrical contacts, while maintaining 10⁻³ mbar pressure. Light I-V measurements were carried

out under broad illumination of the channel area using a 532nm CW laser with 1.2 mW/cm^2 power density. The light was illuminated from the HOIP side of the device.

Current-voltage measurements of devices with both symmetric (Al/MAPbI₃/Al and Au/ MAPbI₃/Au) and asymmetric (Al/ MAPbI₃/Au) electrode combinations were performed under dark and light conditions to understand the charge transport in lateral Metal-HOIP-Metal devices. Measurements were carried out on devices with a channel length (*L*) ranging from ~ 15 μ m to 70 μ m. Dark current and photocurrent measurement under broad illumination of these devices are summarized in **Figure: 5.3**. The Arrow represents the direction of voltage sweep.

Devices with both symmetric and asymmetric electrode combination exhibit Schottky characteristics as observed in the I-V profile. I-V characteristics of dark and light condition show symmetric behavior as observed in I-V profile in the symmetric electrode (Al/MAPbI₃/Al and Au/MAPbI₃/Au) devices for the various channel length studied. However, it can be observed that the effective photocurrents in the symmetric electrode devices reduces as the channel length increases, as expected from the increase in the resistance. Symmetric, nonlinear current response of the form $J \sim J_0 e^{\left(-\frac{eV}{kT}\right)}$ indicates the presence of metal-semiconductor Schottky barrier. However, symmetric electrodes favor single carrier transport.



Figure 5.3: Channel length the dependence on I-V characteristics of HOIP MSM devices with symmetric electrode devices (a) & (b) (Al/ MAPbI₃/Al) and (c) & (d) Au/ MAPbI₃/Au. (b)& (d) represent short channel and (a), (c), (f) & (d) represent long channel devices. I-V measurements were commenced from zero volts and the direction of scans are mentioned in the figure.

A noticeable deviation from I-V behavior was observed in the asymmetric electrode (Al/MAPbI₃/Au) devices under broad uniform illumination. A trend is observed in the I-V response as a function of channel length (*L*) as shown in the **Figure: 5.4**. At short channel length ($L \sim 15 \mu$ m) range, the metal-semiconductor interface in Al/MAPbI₃/Au facilitates both electron extraction at Al/MAPbI₃ junction and hole extraction at Au/MAPbI₃ junction. Consequently, high forward bias current and small reverse bias current is observed with a rectification ratio $\eta \sim 28\%$. For the short channel length, the space-charge region extends to most of the device. Essentially, the Al/MAPbI₃/Au can be modeled as two carrier transport similar to diode.



Figure 5.4: Typical current-voltage characteristics of asymmetric electrode $(Al/MAPbI_3/Au)$ MSM devices at (a) short $(L\sim15 \ \mu m)$ and (b) long $(L\sim50 \ \mu m)$ channel lengths.

The same configuration in case of a longer channel length (L~48 µm) as in **Figure: 5.4b** has higher fraction of reverse bias current as can be seen in the asymmetric I-V curve. The space-charge region in this case is largely localized around the metal-semiconductor junction and doesn't extend deep into the channel region. Hence beyond a certain threshold potential, photocarriers generated in the bulk of the device are extracted by respective electrodes. Due to the increased length of the active HOIP area for photogeneration of carriers, the effects of space-charge region is not dominant in the I-V curve.

5.5 Photogeneration and Lateral Charge Transport Analysis

The analysis of MSM devices can be carried out using a combination of photovoltaic and charge transport physics. The electrical transport under illumination in these systems can be interpreted in terms of different models based on ambipolar drift-diffusion models modified by trap and recombination kinetics.^[7] Models based on space charge limited photocurrent have also been used for organic MSM structures.^[8, 9] The utility of lateral structures as back-contact solar cells and efficient photodetectors

generally require balanced transport, sizable charge carrier generation (*G*). In case of blocking contacts with sizable barrier in organic MSM structures, the extracted photocurrent has higher contribution from the depletion region associated with the metal semiconductor Schottky barrier. Having channel length comparable to the barrier width allows for dominant space charge region in most of the device. This implies that the mean electron and hole drift lengths $w_{e(h)} = \mu_{e(h)}\tau_{e(h)}E$ are equal to or longer than the channel length *L*: where $\mu_{e(h)}$ is the charge carrier mobility of electrons (holes), $\tau_{e(h)}$ is the charge carrier lifetime, and *E* the electric field. Assuming absence of recombination (*R*=0) in the semiconductor, the photocurrent density (*J*_{ph}) can be given as

$$J_{ph} = qGL \qquad \dots (5.1)$$

where *q* is the electronic charge and *G* is the photo-induced carrier generation rate of electrons and holes. However, if $w_e < L$ or $w_h < L$ or both of them less than *L*, space charge region in the channel become less dominant and the recombination of free charge carriers in the bulk becomes significant.

This is shown schematically in **Figure: 5.5** below in the region L_1 .



Figure 5.5: Schematic of energy diagram in lateral MSM structure with asymmetric electrodes.

The length of the space charge region L_1 is given by the mean electron drift length and limits the saturated photocurrent to

$$J_{ph}^{sat} = qGL_1 \qquad \dots \dots (5.2)$$

The limits on the extraction of photogenerated electrons and holes from a semiconductor can be estimated by the plot provided by Goodman and Rose.^[10] The fundamental limit for the buildup of space charge is reached when the saturation photocurrent is equal to the space charge limited current. Space charge current is expressed as,

$$J_{SCL} = \frac{9}{8} \varepsilon_0 \varepsilon_r \mu_h \frac{V_1^2}{L_1^3} \qquad \dots \dots (5.3)$$

But in the MAPbI₃ system discussed earlier, photocurrent doesn't follow a V^2 dependence as mandated by the space charge limited formalism (**Figure: 5.6**). Carrier generation and transport are known to be efficient in these crystalline systems. However the understanding of the nature of contact and the barriers at the interface are not well understood here. It is expected that the transport is not limited by bulk processes, especially since the channel lengths are sufficiently wide, with bias voltages on the lower side (low EF region).



Figure 5.6: I-V graph of Al/MAPbI3/Au device having channel length, $L \sim 15 \mu m$.

5.6 Surface Potentiometry of MSM Device

KPFM measurement was performed on HOIP film based lateral devices to analyze the in-situ potential distribution on the surface of the MSM device with and without external bias. Results of a KPFM measurement on the device with channel length ~ 50μ m is shown in **Figure: 5.7**. Au electrode was grounded during the measurement.

The results show a higher potential near positively biased Al electrode in the MSM device. The magnitude of the potential increases with increase in the applied bias. This higher potential at the Al-HOIP interface is a manifestation of SCR present in the device. These observations are in excellent agreement with the above model explaining charge accumulation at one of the interfaces. A small difference in the absolute surface potential is visible on the device without any applied bias.



Figure 5.7: (*a*) *Topography of the MSM channel area* (*b*) *Surface potential distribution measured by KPFM in the MSM channel area.*

5.7 Scanning Photocurrent Microscopy of MSM Device

The electric field mapping and the choice of appropriate models can be arrived by 1-D photocurrent scan. This technique relies on near-field scanning optical microscopy (NSOM). A tapered optical fiber with aperture $\phi \approx 105$ nm kept in the near filed regime ($d < \lambda$) was used as the illumination source in the measurement. Light from a CW diode laser ($\lambda = 532$ nm and power = 5 mW) was coupled to the optical fiber using a 20x, 0.40 NA microscope objective lens. Intensity of the laser light was modulated at f = 83 Hz using an optical chopper. The optical fiber connected to the piezo head of atomic force microscope (AFM) was raster scanned on the surface of MSM device to obtain a two-dimensional map of the photocurrent in the device. Light was illuminated from the HOIP film side of the device. Devices were scanned starting from one electrode through the channel till the second electrode. The scan creates a map of the photogenerated carrier collection as a function of the location of carrier generation. A PMT kept below the MSM device was used to collect the transmitted light. It was later correlated with the spatial photocurrent map to determine the electrode edges. **Figure 2.12** depicts the schematic of the experimental setup. The extracted photocurrent from the device is measured via lock-in detection using amplifier SR830. The signal was further amplified and coupled back to the AFM controller for display and analysis. This technique has been used in earlier studies such as understanding of the spatial profile of photocurrent geneartion in nanowires and its relationship with the doping concentration.^[9, 11-14] The geometrical confinement of the light using aperture and near-field operation practically removes the need for deconvolution of the contribution from the light beam spot size and scattering phenomena.

Figure: 5.8a shows a typical SPCM image of a ~ 40 μ m asymmetric device using near-field scanning optical microscopy. A typical photocurrent line scan taken from the SPCM image of an asymmetric electrode device under forward bias (Al is positively biased) is shown in Figure: 5.8b. Spatial mapping of the signal from devices under zero bias didn't exhibit any signature of position dependent photocurrent. A highly localized photo current generation was observed when a positive voltage is applied to the Al electrode of the device. SPCM map of the channel consists of two distinct regions. The first region at the Al-HOIP interface has a dominant photocurrent peak starting from the electrode area (Al) and increases towards the channel. The photocurrent signal further rapidly decreases towards the center of the channel. A second region is also seen in the channel where the photocurrent is negligible, and it extends towards the Au electrode. There is no appreciable photocurrent generation near the negatively biased Au electrode. The amplitude of the peak marginally increases with applied bias.



Figure 5.8: (a) A typical SPCM map of MSM device (b) A typical line scan obtained from the SPCM map of an Al/HOIP/Au device with channel length, L~40 μ m, under different bias conditions.

The line scans shown in **Figure: 5.8** indicates that the photogeneration in the channel is highly non-uniform and voltage dependent. The strong band bending upon forward bias at Al-HOIP space charge interface assist photogenerated charges to separate more compared to the other regions of the channel.

Carrier extraction at the interface is fast in the absence of a barrier. However, as mentioned in the above case, accumulation of electrons at the metal-semiconductor interface facilitates slow carrier extraction. In the slow extraction limit, in a lateral MSM system, the current profile inside the channel can be calculated as,^[7]

$$I = I_0 \exp(-\frac{x}{L_d}) \tag{5.11}$$

where *x* is the distance from the electrode edge. The photocurrent thus decays exponentially in the channel with a decay constant L_d , the diffusion length. Fitting of the decay profile to an exponentially decaying function gives the decay length of electrons. Thus the electron diffusion length in this case can be estimated using equation (5.10) to be $L_d^e \sim 3-4 \mu m$. Such long carrier diffusion length in attributed to highly oriented growth of the perovskite film on the substrate.^[11, 15, 16] Dominant (110) plane observed in the XRD spectrum of MAPbI₃ film (**Figure: 5.1b**) corroborate with higher diffusion length in this system.

5.8 Summary

Spatial profile of the photocurrent generation in the HOIP MSM structure is carried out using SPCM which enables direct estimation of carrier decay length. Decay length, $L_d^e \sim 3-4 \,\mu\text{m}$ was estimated from spatial profile of the photocurrent inside the channel. Charge generation and transport in these system were analyzed using driftdiffusion formalism. Charge transport shows asymmetric I-V behavior when the transport length is comparable to the SCR length scale in MSM structures with electrodes having different work function.

References

 A. Singh, P. K. N. Nayak, S. Banerjee, Z. Wang, J. T. W. Wang, H. J. Snaith, K.
 S. Narayan, Insights Into the Microscopic and Degradation Processes in Hybrid Perovskite Solar Cells Using Noise Spectroscopy. *Sol. RRL* 2017, *1700173*.

[2] A. J. Das, K. S. Narayan, Retention of Power Conversion Efficiency – From Small Area to Large Area Polymer Solar Cells. *Adv. Mater.* **2013**, *25* (15), 2193.

[3] J. P. Correa-Baena, A. Abate, M. Michael Saliba, W. Tress, T. J. Jacobsson, M. Grätzel, A. Hagfeldta, The rapid evolution of highly efficient perovskite solar cells. *Energy Environ. Sci.* **2017**, *10*, 710.

[4] L. W. Cahill, E. Stumpf, "Analysis of high speed interdigitated MSM photodetectors", presented at *Lasers and Electro-Optics Society Annual Meeting*, 1993. *LEOS '93 Conference Proceedings. IEEE*, 15-18 Nov 1993, 1993.

[5] P. Kumar, B. Zhao, R. H. Friend, A. Sadhanala, K. S. Narayan, Kinetic Control of Perovskite Thin-Film Morphology and Application in Printable Light-Emitting Diodes. *ACS Energy Letters* **2017**, *2* (1), 81.

[6] N. J. Jeon, J. H. Noh, Y. C. Kim, W. S. Yang, S. Ryu, S. I. Seok, Solvent engineering for high-performance inorganic–organic hybrid perovskite solar cells. *Nature Materials* **2014**, *13*, 897.

[7] R. D. Lamboll, N. C. Greenham, Reduced dimensionality in drift-diffusion models of back-contact solar cells and scanning photocurrent microscopy. *J. Appl. Phys.* **2017**, *122*, 133106.

[8] V. D. Mihailetchi, J. Wildeman, P. W. M. Blom, Space-Charge Limited Photocurrent. *Physical Review Letters* **2005**, *94* (12), 126602.

[9] C. J. Lombardo, M. S. Glaz, Z.-E. Ooi, D. A. Vanden Bout, A. Dodabalapur, Scanning photocurrent microscopy of lateral organic bulk heterojunctions. *Physical Chemistry Chemical Physics* **2012**, *14* (38), 13199.

[10] A. M. Goodman, A. Rose, Double Extraction of Uniformly Generated Electron-Hole Pairs from Insulators with Noninjecting Contacts. *Journal of Applied Physics* 1971, 42 (7), 2823.

[11] S. Liu, L. Wang, W.-C. Lin, S. Sucharitakul, C. Burda, X. P. A. Gao, Imaging the Long Transport Lengths of Photo-generated Carriers in Oriented Perovskite Films. *Nano Letters* **2016**, *16* (12), 7925.

[12] R. Graham, C. Miller, E. Oh, D. Yu, Electric Field Dependent Photocurrent Decay Length in Single Lead Sulfide Nanowire Field Effect Transistors. *Nano Letters* 2011, *11* (2), 717.

[13] Y. Ahn, J. Dunning, J. Park, Scanning Photocurrent Imaging and Electronic Band Studies in Silicon Nanowire Field Effect Transistors. *Nano Letters* 2005, 5 (7), 1367.

[14] Y. Gu, E.-S. Kwak, J. L. Lensch, J. E. Allen, T. W. Odom, L. J. Lauhon, Near-field scanning photocurrent microscopy of a nanowire photodetector. *Applied Physics Letters* **2005**, *87* (4), 043111.

[15] Z. Zuo, J. Ding, Y. Zhao, S. Du, Y. Li, X. Zhan, H. Cui, Enhanced Optoelectronic Performance on the (110) Lattice Plane of an MAPbBr₃ Single Crystal. *The Journal of Physical Chemistry Letters* **2017**, *8* (3), 684.

[16] D. B. Mitzi, S. Wang, C. A. Feild, C. A. Chess, A. M. Guloy, Conducting Layered Organic-inorganic Halides Containing <1 1 0>-Oriented Perovskite Sheets. *Science* **1995**, *267*, 1473.
Chapter 6

Hybrid Perovskite Based Position Sensitive Detectors

6.1 Introduction

Hybrid organic inorganic perovskite (HOIP) is a crystalline system with an estimated charge carrier mobility of $\mu > 10^1 \text{ cm}^2/(\text{Vs})$ compared to a mobility of $\mu \sim 10^{-3} \text{ cm}^2/(\text{Vs})$ observed in disordered semiconducting polymer system such as P3HT.^[1, 2] Wide absorption range,^[3] high absorption coefficient and compatibility with scalable processing methods makes HOIP as a promising material for variety of optoelectronic applications.^[4-6] In HOIP solar cells the higher quantum yield and higher diffusion length can be attributed to lower trap density and monomolecular recombination rates for charge carriers.^[7-9] These novel properties of HOIP are put to use in the development of position sensitive detectors (PSD) in this chapter.

Optical PSDs are class of photodiodes (PD) which can measure the position of the centroid of the light spot projected on their surface and the detection can be either in 1-D or 2-D.^[10] PSDs are used in a variety of measurements such as position, angle, distortion, vibration and lens refraction/reflection. They can be made in monolithic form or arrays of discrete element detectors such as charge coupled devices (CCD). Unlike discrete element detectors, monolithic PSDs provide continuous position information with a high speed of response and excellent position resolution.^[11] Simultaneous detection of intensity and the position of the centroid of a light spot, simplicity of manufacturing, high resolution, wide dynamic range, small supporting

electronics and higher stability and reliability are the features of PSDs. A detailed description of the principle of operation and the performance of monolithic PSDs made of HOIP materials as the active layer are discussed in this chapter.

6.2 **PSD**, Principle and Operation

Working principle of PSD can be described using the concept of lateral photo effect proposed by Schottky during 1930s, which later has been gradually implemented for many combinations of semiconductors and semiconductor-metal junctions.^[12-15] Lateral photo effect phenomena can be explained using a p-n junction under a nonuniform light illumination, as first described by J. T Wallmark on a-Si.^[13]

A p-n junction interface doesn't permit current flow under equilibrium condition due to the built-in potential barrier. But a global illumination at the interface from one side of p-n junction can generate photo carriers at the junction. These photogenerated carriers can migrate under the influence of built-in voltage, resulting in a transverse photovoltage (V_{oc}). However, the light illumination is non-uniform, then a photovoltage can be detected at contacts placed across the base, parallel to the plane of the p-n junction, and this voltage manifests as lateral photovoltage (LPV). LPV can be understood by considering a p⁺n junction as shown in **Figure: 6.1** with one side more heavily doped compared to the other side hence making it more conducting. Under nonuniform illumination at the p⁺n junction, *e-h* pair will be generated in both the layers. Minority charges on each side move across the p⁺n junction at the point of illumination. The high conductance in p⁺ layer helps the additional holes to redistribute rapidly over the entire surface to establish an equipotential surface over the p⁺ surface compared to the added electrons in n layer. This will establish a non-equilibrium condition all along p⁺n interface, except at the point of illumination and hence result in the reinjection of excess holes back to n layer through the dark region of the interface. The slow-moving excess photogenerated electrons in n layer now move to recombine with the reinjected holes. This flow of electrons in n layer parallel to the p^+n interface creates an electric field and hence the LPV.



Figure 6.1: A *p*⁺*n* junction PSD in photovoltaic operation mode.

However, if the junction is reverse biased, the reinjection is inhibited by the high potential barrier and the device can be used in photodiode mode. In this case, a current can be measured at the base contacts, and the current is linearly related to the location of the point of illumination due to the difference in the resistance offered by p^+ and n layers to holes and electrons respectively. Hence the non-uniform illumination will generate a linearly varying lateral photovoltage. While the above model has been described in terms of pn junction, it holds true for metal-semiconductor structures and p-i-n structures as well.

6.3 HOIP PSD

The above-mentioned concept of device is applicable to HOIP semiconductors as well. A 1-D PSD structure in this case consists of an epilayer of HOIP film on a common bottom electrode, and two top electrodes separated at a specific distance (**Figure: 6.3**). These top electrodes maintain certain overlap with the common bottom electrode. Large area PSD with interelectrode distance (L > =3 mm) were fabricated using MAPbI₃ active layer. The step-by-step procedure of fabrication of PSD is given in detail in **section: 2.5.3**. Large area requirement mandates uniformity of the MAPbI₃ film over the channel area. Highly uniform MAPbI₃ films were fabricated using a TPBi-containing antisolvent-mediated single-step fabrication method.^[16, 17] In addition to improved uniformity of the sample, additive treatment resulted in pinhole free film with reduced grain size. This procedure enabled formation of uniform films over an area of 1cm². A thin planarizing electron accepting layer of N2200 polymer was spin-coated on the perovskite film, Two gold electrode deposited on top of the film forms the arms of the assembly. The schematic of the PSD is give in **Figure: 6.2**.



Figure 6.2: Schematic of the HOIP position sensitive dectector.

The quality of HOIP film was measured using UV-VIS absorption measurement and X-ray diffraction. UV/VIS and XRD spectroscopy results are given in **Figure: 6.3a** and **Figure: 6.3b** respectively. The TPBi additive in anti-solvent treatment during the process is shown to reduce the surface roughness of the MAPbI₃, as shown in the **Figure: 5.2**.



Figure 6.3: (a) Absorption profiles of perovskite and perovskite-N2200 bilayer films. (b) XRD spectrum of the perovskite-N2200 bilayer.

6.4 Lateral Photovoltage Measurement

A home built large-area high-resolution laser beam induced photocurrent (LBIC) scanning setup is used to measure differential photocurrent and photovoltage (**Figure: 2.8b**) in the sample.^[18] The measurements were carried out in a sealed chamber with nitrogen environment to avoid degradation related issues. Chamber was flushed with ultrahigh pure N₂ gas before each measurement, and a steady N₂ pressure is maintained throughout the measurement to reduce the degradation effects. The control of the high precision micromanipulator sample stage housing the device, laser operation and the data acquisition were carried out using *LabVIEW* and custom-made microcontroller circuits. Lasers of wavelength 532 nm and 635 nm with a power of 683 µW and 5 mW respectively were used to scan the active area of the PSD. Laser beam spot diameter of ~ 10 µm was achieved using an objective lens of 50x magnification and 0.70 numerical aperture. Dual input Lock-in amplifier, SR830 from Stanford Research Systems was used to measure the differential photovoltage $\Delta V_{ph}(x) = |\Delta V_{ph1} - \Delta V_{ph2}|$ from two arms of the device. Each gold electrode with common ITO electrode is defined as an arm of

the device. Light beam is incident on the sample from the ITO side (bottom illumination) of the device as shown in **Figure: 6.4**. Transmitted light through the PSD channel was captured using a sensitive photodiode to overlay with the photoinduced $\Delta V_{ph}(x)$ scans to ascertain the light beam position.



Figure 6.4: Schematic of the PSD device and potential distribution as a result of nonuniform illumination in the active area of PSD.

6.5 Photo-Generation and Charge Transport Analysis

The measurements were carried out on several devices (~ 10) with a high degree of reproducibility. The characteristics described below were observed for each device. Substantial short-circuit photocurrent (~ 10 μ A) and photovoltage (~ 50 mV) were observed for the light incident (683 μ W) with an illuminated area of the beam diameter of ~ 10 μ m on the overlapping electrode regions of the two arms. As the light is displaced from the overlapping region (x < 0 and x > 3 mm) to the channel region, the differential photovoltage decreases. This decrease continues till the light position reaches the center of the channel, where a phase change is also observed (**Figure: 6.5a**). It is observed that two distinct types of variations are observed in the $\Delta V_{ph}(x)$ response

as the light position shifts away from the overlapping electrode regions (**Figure: 6.5a**). This behavior is indicative of two spatial regimes in the transport mechanisms. The steep decay near the Au-contacts results from cumulative effects of contact resistance, diffusion of charge carriers and optical-scattering effects. We focus on the region x > 0.5 mm and x < 2.5 mm which are further away from the electrodes where a linear regime is available for a typical PSD operation. This length span encompassing the center region of the PSD covers a sizable fraction of the channel as shown in **Figure: 6.5b**. Spatial resolution of 2 μ V/ μ m is obtained for PSD device structures with L ~ 3 mm. This magnitude of sensitivity is an order of magnitude higher than the analogous polymer based PSD structure, and the position resolution (~ few microns) without amplification is comparable to commercial PSDs (which includes external amplifiers).^[19, 20] The spatial profiles are marginally altered for light illuminated from the Au side (**Figure: 6.5a** inset and **Figure: 6.5b** inset).

The origin of this $\Delta V_{ph}(x)$ can be understood upon considering that local illumination (at *x*) creates photogenerated charges, and compensates the Schottky depletion region by transfer of holes across the ITO/perovskite interface (**Figure 6.4**).^{[21, ^{22]} The observed polarity of the current and voltage upon photoexcitation is consistent with this interpretation. The equipotential ITO surface then extends to the overlapping electrode region (dark region). The follow-up processes of formation of an effective lateral field for propagation of the counter (-ve) carriers to the Au electrodes gives rises to $\Delta V_{ph}(x)$. The magnitude of the lateral voltage is expected to be a function of distance from the point of illumination to the counter electrode.^[23, 24] This qualitative description can explain the trends observed in measurements such as: (i) Wavelength dependence where $\Delta V_{ph}(x)$ is higher for 532 nm compared to 635 nm with light incident from the} ITO side (ii) Higher mobility of the HOIP ($\mu \sim 10^1 \text{ cm}^2/(\text{Vs})$) as compared to Poly(3-hexylthiophene-2,5-diyl) (P3HT) ($\mu \sim 10^{-4} \text{ cm}^2/(\text{Vs})$) leading to higher magnitude of $\Delta V_{ph}(x)$ ^[8, 25] (iii) The lowering of $\Delta V_{ph}(x)$ and the associated spatial gradient as the channel length *L* increases.



Figure 6.5: Representative image of differential lateral photo voltage (ΔV_{ph}) from a PSD with a common ITO back electrode and gold top contacts. (a) ΔV_{ph} measured at a laser modulation frequency of 1019 Hz; black curve indicates the phase obtained from the lock-in amplifier of ΔV_{ph} . Inset shows ΔV_{ph} of another device under top illumination. (b) Depicts the expanded scale around the central region $\Delta V_{ph}(x)$ of **Figure: 6.5a**. Inset shows the lateral scan of alternate sample measured at 18 Hz modulation using 635 nm laser incident from the Au electrode side.

6.6 Transient Photocurrent Analysis

Further insight into the device mechanism and the response timescale is obtained from transient photocurrent measurements as a function of light beam-spot location on the PSD channel (**Figure: 6.6**). It was observed that as the magnitude of the signal decreased with *x*, the single exponential-type transient response profile described by τ_c was maintained for all the beam positions. The decay lifetime τ_c obtained from the transient photocurrent is of the order of ~ 43 μ s and is in the range of lifetime measured in the planar-integrated single-crystalline perovskite photodetectors.^[8, 26] The decrease of signal magnitude with *x* largely scales with the increase in the transit period, which is decided by the mobility and the electric field. This non-dispersive behavior is indicative of efficient transport of photogenerated carriers, where trap limited process does not dominate unlike a-Si and conjugated polymer based PSDs. Low monomolecular recombination rate and higher charge carrier mobility in these systems result in high switching speed of the PSD.^[9] This feature extends the utility of the PSDs which can access higher scanning rates. Preliminary analysis of this device response to photoexcitation suggests that a drift-diffusion picture is applicable.



Figure 6.6: Spatial dependence transient photocurrent measured at various points along the channel. The inset shows the decrease in amplitude as the point of illumination is translated along the channel.

Polycrystalline nature of HOIP films with low trap densities and high carrier yield upon photoexcitation allows the use of drift-diffusion formalisms to model charge transport in the lateral dimension.^[23, 27] Further insight and optimization of the spatial

and temporal response of these device structures can be obtained by device modeling which is underway. Measures to improve uniform films of HOIP over a large area and stable electrode interfaces need to be implemented to realize 2-D PSDs.

6.7 Summary

In summary, HOIP based PSD devices reveal promising performance as 1-D PSD demonstrating a linear response of the differential signal covering a wide wavelength range at reasonable bandwidth. These results form a major step towards realizing numerous functionalities in frontiers of image processing, beam profiling, charge coupled devices and other optoelectronics applications.

References:

[1] Z. Bao, A. Dodabalapur, A. J. Lovinger, Soluble and processable regioregular poly(3-hexylthiophene) for thin film field-effect transistor applications with high mobility. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **1996**, *69*, 4108.

[2] M. B. Johnston, L. M. Herz, Hybrid Perovskites for Photovoltaics: Charge-Carrier Recombination, Diffusion, and Radiative Efficiencies. *Accounts of Chemical Research* **2016**, *49* (1), 146.

[3] S. De Wolf, J. Holovsky, S.-J. Moon, P. Löper, B. Niesen, M. Ledinsky, F.-J. Haug, J.-H. Yum, C. Ballif, Organometallic Halide Perovskites: Sharp Optical Absorption Edge and Its Relation to Photovoltaic Performance. *The Journal of Physical Chemistry Letters* **2014**, *5* (6), 1035.

[4] K. Hwang, Y.-S. Jung, Y.-J. Heo, F. H. Scholes, S. E. Watkins, J. Subbiah, D. J. Jones, D.-Y. Kim, D. Vak, Toward Large Scale Roll-to-Roll Production of Fully Printed Perovskite Solar Cells. *Advanced Materials* **2015**, *27* (7), 1241.

[5] G. Xing, N. Mathews, S. Sun, S. S. Lim, Y. M. Lam, M. Grätzel, S. Mhaisalkar,
T. C. Sum, Long-Range Balanced Electron- and Hole-Transport Lengths in Organic-Inorganic CH₃NH₃PbI₃. *Science* 2013, *342* (6156), 344. [6] A. T. Barrows, A. J. Pearson, C. K. Kwak, A. D. F. Dunbar, A. R. Buckley, D.
G. Lidzey, Efficient planar heterojunction mixed-halide perovskite solar cells deposited via spray-deposition. *Energy & Environmental Science* 2014, 7 (9), 2944.

[7] S. D. Stranks, G. E. Eperon, G. Grancini, C. Menelaou, M. J. P. Alcocer, T. Leijtens, L. M. Herz, A. Petrozza, H. J. Snaith, Electron-Hole Diffusion Lengths Exceeding 1 Micrometer in an Organometal Trihalide Perovskite Absorber. *Science* **2013**, *342* (6156), 341.

[8] Q. Dong, Y. Fang, Y. Shao, P. Mulligan, J. Qiu, L. Cao, J. Huang, Electron-hole diffusion lengths $> 175 \mu m$ in solution-grown CH₃NH₃PbI₃ single crystals. *Science* **2015**, *347* (6225), 967.

[9] C. Wehrenfennig, G. E. Eperon, M. B. Johnston, H. J. Snaith, L. M. Herz, High Charge Carrier Mobilities and Lifetimes in Organolead Trihalide Perovskites. *Adv. Mater.* **2014**, *26* (10), 1584.

[10] S. Cui, Y. C. Soh, Linearity Indices and Linearity Improvement of 2-D
 Tetralateral Position-Sensitive Detector. *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 2010, 57 (9), 2310.

[11] S. Myung Kwan, Y. Hee Sun, P. Kyi Hwan, "Study on comparing the signal processing of a linear CCD with a PSD for displacement measurement", presented at *Proceedings of 2004 International Symposium on Intelligent Signal Processing and Communication Systems, 2004. ISPACS 2004.*, 18-19 Nov. 2004, 2004.

[12] W. Schottky, On the origins of photoelectrons in Cu2 O-Cu photocells. *Phys. Z* 1930, *31*.

[13] J. T. Wallmark, A New Semiconductor Photocell Using Lateral Photoeffect. *Proceedings of the IRE* **1957**, *45* (4), 474.

[14] J. Henry, J. Livingstone, A comparative study of position-sensitive detectors based on Schottky barrier crystalline and amorphous silicon structures. *Journal of Materials Science: Materials in Electronics* **2001**, *12* (7), 387.

[15] E. Fortunato, G. Lavareda, M. Vieira, R. Martins, Thin film position sensitive detector based on amorphous silicon p–i–n diode. *Review of Scientific Instruments* **1994**, 65 (12), 3784.

[16] P. Kumar, B. Zhao, R. H. Friend, A. Sadhanala, K. S. Narayan, Kinetic Control of Perovskite Thin-Film Morphology and Application in Printable Light-Emitting Diodes. *ACS Energy Letters* **2017**, *2* (1), 81.

[17] N. J. Jeon, J. H. Noh, Y. C. Kim, W. S. Yang, S. Ryu, S. I. Seok, Solvent engineering for high-performance inorganic–organic hybrid perovskite solar cells. *Nature Materials* **2014**, *13*, 897.

[18] S. Mukhopadhyay, A. J. Das, K. S. Narayan, High-Resolution Photocurrent Imaging of Bulk Heterojunction Solar Cells. *The Journal of Physical Chemistry Letters* 2013, 4 (1), 161.

[19] D. Kabra, Th. B. Singh, K. S. Narayan, Semiconducting-polymer-based position-sensitive detectors. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2004**, *85* (5073), 5073.

[20] Hamamatsu, in *1D PSD S8673*, Japan **2017**.

[21] X. Hu, X. Zhang, L. Liang, J. Bao, S. Li, W. Yang, Y. Xie, High-Performance Flexible Broadband Photodetector Based on Organolead Halide Perovskite. *Advanced Functional Materials* **2014**, *24* (46), 7373.

[22] S. Aharon, S. Gamliel, B. E. Cohena, L. Etgar, Depletion region effect of highly efficient hole conductor free CH₃NH₃PbI₃ perovskite solar cells. *Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys.* **2014**, *16*, 10512.

[23] D. Kabra, S. Shriram, N. S. Vidhyadhiraja, K. S. Narayan, Charge carrier dynamics in organic semiconductors by position dependent optical probing. *Journal of Applied Physics* **2007**, *101* (6), 064510.

[24] J. Henry, J. Livingstone, A comparison of layered metal-semiconductor optical position sensitive detectors. *IEEE Sensors Journal* **2002**, *2* (4), 372.

[25] S. A. Choulis, Y. Kim, J. Nelson, D. D. C. Bradley, M. Giles, M. Shkunov, I. McCulloch, High ambipolar and balanced carrier mobility in regioregular poly(3-hexylthiophene). *Applied Physics Letters* **2004**, *85* (17), 3890.

[26] M. I. Saidaminov, V. Adinolfi, R. Comin, A. L. Abdelhady, W. Peng, I. Dursun,
M. Yuan, S. Hoogland, E. H. Sargent, O. M. Bakr, Planar-integrated single-crystalline
perovskite photodetectors. *Nat. Commun.* 2015, *6*, 8724.

[27] R. D. Lamboll, N. C. Greenham, Reduced dimensionality in drift-diffusion models of back-contact solar cells and scanning photocurrent microscopy. *J. Appl. Phys.* **2017**, *122*, 133106.

Chapter 7

Summary and Future Directions

This thesis addressed some aspects of lateral charge transport in organic semiconductor an organic-inorganic hybrid perovskite systems. Two different architectures which are relevant in photovoltaics and field effect transistors are discussed. Materials used in the fabrication of these structures were carefully chosen considering their optoelectronic and dielectric performance and current relevance.

The first part of this thesis discussed ways to improve the charge transport in OFET channel by promoting orientation at the dielectric-semiconductor interface. Randomly ordered dipoles at the interface are known to be detrimental to the device parameters such as mobility and switching speed. Ferroelectric characteristics of the semicrystalline P(VDF-TrFE) polymer dielectric was used to improve the order at the interface. An electric field applied to the P(VDF-TrFE) during the curing of the film was used as the driving factor to enforce the order of dipoles at the interface. The improved order at the interface resulted in an enhancement of the field effect mobility by a factor > 300%. Atomic force microscopy and piezoresponse force microscopy revealed the evolution of the microstructure and polarization response as a function of the field. A reduced contrast of in-plane polarization observed in pre-poled P(VDF-TrFE) dielectric as compared to non-poled dielectrics proved the efficacy of this method and it corroborates with the high charge mobility seen in OFETs fabricated with pre-poled P(VDF-TrFE) dielectric.

The second part of this thesis addressed photogeneration and charge transport in MSM structure with HOIP semiconductor active layer. Lateral MSM structures with both symmetric electrode (Al/MAPbI₃/Al and Au/MAPbI₃/Au) and asymmetric electrode (Al/MAPbI₃/Au) combinations having varying channel length of 13 µm- 65 µm were fabricated. I-V behavior of these systems was studied under dark and light conditions. Charge transport showed asymmetric I-V behavior when the transport length is comparable to the SCR length scale in MSM structures with electrodes having different work function. Spatial mapping of the photocurrent profile in the channel of HOIP MSM structure was carried out using SPCM. Relatively high decay length of $L_d^e \sim 3-4 \,\mu\text{m}$ was estimated from the photocurrent profile inside the channel. Drift-diffusion model of charge transport was used to understand I-V behavior and spatial profile of photocurrent inside the channel of MSM devices.

A lateral MSM structure based position sensitive detector having HOIP as the active material was fabricated. Highly uniform MAPbI₃ films were realized using a TPBi-containing antisolvent-mediated single-step solution process method. The additive treatment resulted in a pinhole-free film with reduced grain size and uniform films over an area of 1 cm². 1D PSD with channel length exceeding 4 mm was fabricated using gold electrodes, N2200 electron extraction layer and a common ITO bottom contact. Differential lateral photovoltage between two arms of the device showed excellent linear dependence on the position of light illumination. Also, a high spatial resolution of ~ 2 μ V μ m⁻¹ was obtained for PSD device structures with L ~ 3 mm. These devices exhibited sensitivity an order of magnitude higher than that of the analogous polymer-based PSD structure. The PSD operation was observed for a wide range of light wavelength. Transient measurements yielded single exponential-type response in these

devices with a $\tau_c \sim 40 \ \mu$ s, which is independent of the position of illumination in the channel. It is an indicative of nondispersive charge transport behavior prevailing in this system.

Future Directions

Electric field poled ferroelectric surface can be used to promote directed growth of semi-crystalline polymers. Since the phenomena is universal, it could be applicable for a wide variety of ferroelectric-semiconductor combinations to obtain high switching speed and low operating voltage OFETs. This study can be extended to find the effect of charge transport at in ferroelectrics having varying domain sizes.

Analysis of the lateral MSM structure can be used to design and engineer of the metal-semiconductor interfaces for various device structures, especially in back contact solar cells.

PSD fabrication process can be improved to realize large area, pinhole free, uniform HOIP films. This can further enable the implementation of two dimensional PSDs.